

REVIEW

Why do we respond so differently? Reviewing determinants of human salivary cortisol responses to challenge

Brigitte M. Kudielka^{a,b,*}, D.H. Hellhammer^b, Stefan Wüst^{b,c}

^a Jacobs Center on Lifelong Learning and Institutional Development, Jacobs University Bremen, Campus Ring 1, 28759 Bremen, Germanv

^b Psychology, Department of Clinical and Physiological Psychology, University of Trier, Johanniterufer 15, 54290 Trier, Germany ^c Department of Genetic Epidemiology in Psychiatry, Central Institute of Mental Health, J5, 68159 Mannheim, Germany

Received 16 July 2008; received in revised form 1 October 2008; accepted 8 October 2008

KEYWORDS

Salivary cortisol; HPA axis; Stress; Human; Trier Social Stress Test (TSST) Summary Stress and stress-related health impairments are major problems in human life and elucidating the biological pathways linking stress and disease is of substantial importance. However, the identification of mechanisms underlying a dysregulation of major components of the stress response system is, particularly in humans, a very challenging task. Salivary cortisol responses to diverse acute challenge paradigms show large intra- and interindividual variability. In order to uncover mechanisms mediating stress-related disorders and to potentially develop new therapeutic strategies, an extensive phenotyping of HPA axis stress responses is essential. Such a research agenda depends on substantial knowledge of moderating and intervening variables that affect cortisol responses to different stressors and stimuli. The aim of this report is, therefore, to provide a comprehensive summary of important determinants of, in particular, human salivary cortisol responses to different kinds of laboratory stimuli including acute psychosocial stress as well as pharmacological provocation procedures. This overview demonstrates the role of age and gender, endogenous and exogenous sex steroid levels, pregnancy, lactation and breast-feeding, smoking, coffee and alcohol consumption as well as dietary energy supply in salivary cortisol responses to acute stress. Furthermore, it briefly summarizes current knowledge of the role of genetic factors and methodological issues in terms of habituation to repeated psychosocial stress exposures and time of testing as well as psychological factors, that have been shown to be associated with salivary cortisol responses like early life experiences, social factors, psychological interventions, personality as well as acute subjective-psychological stress responses and finally states of chronic stress and psychopathology. © 2008 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

* Corresponding author at: Jacobs Center on Lifelong Learning and Institutional Development, Jacobs University Bremen gGmbH, Campus Ring

1, D-28759 Bremen, Germany. Tel.: +49 421 200 4730; fax: +49 421 200 4793.

E-mail address: b.kudielka@jacobs-university.de (B.M. Kudielka).

0306-4530/\$ — see front matter \odot 2008 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2008.10.004

Contents

1.	Introduction	3
2.	Determinants of salivary cortisol responses to challenge	4
	2.1. Age	4
	2.2. Gender and sex steroids	5
	2.2.1. Gender, endogenuous sex steroids, menstrual cycle phase, oral contaceptives and	
	corticosteroid binding globulin (CBG)	5
	2.2.2. Sex steroid supplementation and hormonal replacement therapy	6
	2.3. Pregnancy, lactation and breast-feeding	6
	2.4. Nicotine, coffee, alcohol and dietary energy supplies	7
	2.5. Genetic factors	8
	2.6. Methodological factors: habituation and time of testing	8
	2.7. Early life experiences: pre- and postnatal stress	9
	2.8. Social support, social hierarchy and psychological interventions	9
	2.9. Personality factors	9
	2.10. Acute subjective-psychological stress responses	9
	2.11. Chronic stress, burnout and vital exhaustion	10
	2.12. Clinical studies and medication intake	10
3.	Final remarks	10
	Acknowledgements	11
	References	11

1. Introduction

A very prominent feature of stimulated salivary cortisol levels is the large variation in the response magnitude between individuals as well as across different situations or tests. Such variability can be observed with respect to the net cortisol output as well as the time course of hormone secretion after stress. Overall, the identification of mechanisms that determine the regulation and especially dysregulation of free cortisol responses to stress is, particularly in humans, a very challenging task. Since stress and stress-related health impairments have become major problems in human life, investigations into the biological pathways linking stress and disease are of major importance. An extensive phenotyping including salivary cortisol responsivity is essential in order to be able to uncover mechanisms mediating stress-related disorders and to potentially develop new therapeutic strategies in the future. Such a research agenda depends on substantial knowledge of moderating and intervening variables that affect free cortisol responses to different kinds of stressors and stimuli.

Besides naturally occurring acute and chronic stressors, acute cortisol responses can be stimulated in the laboratory by very different means including psychological stress protocols (e.g., cognitive tasks or public speaking paradigms like the Trier Social Stress Test (TSST)), a wide variety of pharmacological stimulants (e.g., administration of CRH, vasopressin or synthetic ACTH, etc.), intense physical exercise or even intake of standardized meals. Generally, for a research setting, laboratory stress protocols offer the advantage of standardization across test sessions but might lack the ecological validity of field studies or ambulatory assessments.

Laboratory psychological stress tasks have different potencies in their ability to reliably evoke salivary cortisol responses (Biondi and Picardi, 1999). In a meta-analysis covering 208 laboratory stress studies, Dickerson and Kemeny (2004) investigated conditions capable of eliciting HPA axis stress responses. They concluded that motivated performance tasks reliably elicited ACTH and cortisol responses if they were uncontrollable or characterized by social-evaluative threat. Tasks containing both elements were associated with the largest hormonal changes and the longest recovery times. More than 15 years ago, a psychosocial stress task was developed, which is characterized by both uncontrollable and social-evaluative elements. As it was developed in Trier, it was eventually named the Trier Social Stress Test. The TSST is a brief and highly standardized laboratory stress task consisting of a preparation period, a free speech and mental arithmetic task in front of an audience (Kirschbaum et al., 1993a) repeatedly showing cortisol responder rates of over 70% (Kudielka et al., 2007c,d).

While psychological stressors are central stimuli that require processing at higher brain levels, pharmacological challenges act at different levels of the HPA system and operate in a dose-dependent manner. For example, when assessing adrenal cortex functioning via release of cortisol from the adrenal cortex with an administration of a small dose of synthetic ACTH (e.g., 1 µg Synacthen) one would test for adrenal cortex sensitivity while administration of a larger dose (e.g., 250 µg Synacthen) would assess its maximum capacity (Daidoh et al., 1995). Many HPA axis stimulation tests trigger increases in cortisol via pharmacological stimulants acting primarily at the pituitary level, like exogenously administered CRH or vasopressin. When interpreting and comparing pharmacological provocation tests, researchers should be aware of the fact that study results are largely dependent on the applied stimulant and the chosen dosage. Generally, researchers applying pharmacological stimulants use very heterogeneous study approaches and designs and therefore yield very diverse results. For instance, in humans exogenously administered human CRH (hCRH) binds with high affinity to endogenous CRH-binding proteins which show low

affinity to ovine CRH (oCRH) (Sutton et al., 1995). Consequently, this results in very differential pharmacological effects. In the pharmacological testing of HPA axis regulation, reported outcome variables are typically ACTH and total plasma cortisol levels. Salivary cortisol concentrations are less frequently measured although the amount of salivary cortisol predominantly reflects the free, biologically active fraction of cortisol. Salivary cortisol agrees very well with the amount of free cortisol in blood but does not necessarily show high correlations with total cortisol levels (Vining et al., 1983; Kirschbaum and Hellhammer, 1989, 1994, 2007); note: compared to blood, absolute levels of cortisol are lower in saliva due to a relative abundance of the cortisol-metabolizing enzyme 11^B-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (11^B-HSD-2) converting active cortisol into inactive cortisone (Smith et al., 1996; van Uum et al., 2002). Further questions regarding analytical laboratory procedures are discussed by Gierens et al. (under revision).

Beside psychological stress tasks and pharmacological stimulation, intense physical exercise can elicit significant cortisol responses. Maximal exercise reaching the level of exhaustion leads to significant hormonal increases as well as sustained physical load exceeding 70% of the maximum oxygen uptake (VO_{2max}) (Luger et al., 1987; O'Connor and Corrigan, 1987; Kraemer et al., 1989; Wittert et al., 1991; Kirschbaum et al., 1992c). In contrast, short-term physical exercise with a lower workload appears to exert no or only minor cortisol responses (Friedmann and Kindermann, 1989; Kirschbaum et al., 1993b, 1994; Lovallo et al., 2006). However, significant plasma cortisol responses can be observed with a physical load between 60 and $65\% VO_{2max}$ if maintained for hours (Deuster et al., 1992). In contrast to cortisol responses to psychological stress (see below), there seems to be no pronounced habituation effect in exercise-induced cortisol responses (O'Connor and Corrigan, 1987).

Finally, researchers should be aware of potential mealrelated salivary cortisol increases (Gibson et al., 1999; Lovallo et al., 2006). Proteins have been primarily discussed as cortisol-stimulating agents (Slag et al., 1981; Anderson et al., 1987; Gibson et al., 1999; Benedict et al., 2005). Interestingly, standardized meals affect at least plasma cortisol levels differently according to time of day with higher meal-related increases at lunchtime (Brandenberger et al., 1982) compared to attenuated or even absent responses in the evening (Quigley and Yen, 1979; Follenius et al., 1982).

2. Determinants of salivary cortisol responses to challenge

The aim of this report is to provide an overview of important determinants of salivary cortisol responses to stress in humans demonstrating the role of age and gender, endogenous and exogenous sex steroid levels (e.g., the female menstrual cycle, use of oral contraceptives and hormone replacement therapy), pregnancy, lactation and breast-feeding, smoking, coffee and alcohol consumption as well as dietary energy supply in salivary cortisol responses to acute stress. Furthermore, we briefly summarize current knowledge of the role of genetic factors and methodological issues in terms of habituation to repeated psychosocial stress exposures and time of testing as well as psychological factors that have been shown to be associated with salivary cortisol responses like early life experiences, social support and social hierarchy, psychological interventions, personality factors as well as acute subjective-psychological stress responses and finally states of chronic stress and psychopathology. In view of the large number of potential sources of inter- and intraindividual response differences and the various laboratory challenge paradigms, we here necessarily review a selection of studies on human salivary cortisol responses to different types of challenges. Based on the available research on salivary cortisol, we mainly focus on responses to psychosocial laboratory stressors.

2.1. Age

In the last decades, several animal and human studies investigated whether aging affects the functioning of the HPA axis, for example, by exploring if age is related to a reduced resilience or less flexible functioning of this hormonal system (for a review and meta-analysis see Seeman and Robbins, 1994; Otte et al., 2005).

Surprisingly, still only very few studies are available reporting on salivary cortisol responses to psychological stress tasks. Nicolson et al. (1997) did not observe any age effects using a laboratory speech task, though task-related increases were very low. In accordance, we did not observe any age effects in salivary cortisol responses to psychosocial stress in healthy younger compared to older women (Kudielka et al., 1999). In men, we found no or only marginally higher responses in the older subjects (Kudielka et al., 2000; Rohleder et al., 2002). In a reanalysis of five independent studies from our laboratory with a total of 102 children, younger as well as older adults who were exposed to the Trier Social Stress Test (Kudielka et al., 2004a), we found elevated salivary cortisol responses in the group of elderly men (for sex difference see also below). Further very recent developmental studies indicate that salivary cortisol responses to psychological stressors in children and adolescents show age-related changes as discussed in another chapter of this issue (see Gunnar and Talge, in press).

In respect to pharmacological stimulation of the HPA axis with CRH with or without dexamethasone premedication or administration of CRH combined with vasopressin, the majority of studies showed elevated HPA axis responses in elderly men and women (Ohashi et al., 1986a; Pavlov et al., 1986; Dodt et al., 1991; Waltman et al., 1991; Greenspan et al., 1993; Heuser et al., 1994b; Born et al., 1995; Luisi et al., 1998; Vgontzas et al., 2001), including salivary cortisol responses (Kudielka et al., 1999). By administration of the 11β -hydroxylase-inhibitor metyrapone, the final enzymatic conversion into cortisol from its precursor molecule 11-deoxycortisol can be blocked in the adrenal cortex. Studies by Wilkinson et al. (1997) and Otte et al. (2003) point to a reduced glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid feedback-sensitivity in older age after metyrapone treatment combined with a subsequent infusion of exogenous cortisol or the synthetic mineralocorticoid fludrocortisone. Direct stimulation of the adrenal cortex with synthetic or extracted ACTH does not point to a generally altered adrenal cortex capacity or sensitivity with progressive age (Kley et al., 1975; Parker et al., 1981, 2000; Vermeulen et al., 1982; Ohashi et al., 1986b; Roberts et al., 1990; Rasmuson et al., 1998; Martinez-Taboada et al., 2002). Only

in a very low dose ACTH-test (0.06 μ g), Giordano et al. (2001) could observe a reduced adrenal cortex sensitivity in elderly subjects.

After physical exercise, cortisol levels remained unchanged or showed, in the main, comparable increases in younger and older men as well as women (Häkkinen and Pakarinen, 1995; Häkkinen et al., 1998; Kraemer et al., 1998, 1999; Traustadottir et al., 2004). However, these studies only report on total plasma cortisol but not salivary cortisol levels.

Age-related differences in HPA axis functioning are often explained by assumptions derived from the so-called glucocorticoid cascade hypothesis introduced by Sapolsky et al. (1986). This intriguing model, which was derived from numerous animal studies, proposes that age-related alterations in HPA axis regulation emerge due to a decrease in the ability of hippocampal neurons to maintain a sufficient negative feedback function. In view of contradicting evidence, De Kloet et al. (1991, 1998) formulated the corticosteroid receptor balance theory, proposing that even with older age homeostatic control could be maintained by a new balance between glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid receptors, resulting in similar endocrine responses to stress in young and old subjects.

2.2. Gender and sex steroids

2.2.1. Gender, endogenuous sex steroids, menstrual cycle phase, oral contaceptives and corticosteroid binding globulin (CBG)

One of the most consistent findings employing psychological stress tasks (e.g., free speech, mental arithmetic, experimental harassment) is the significantly larger salivary cortisol response in healthy adult men compared to women following short-term laboratory stress (Steptoe et al., 1996; Nicolson et al., 1997; Earle et al., 1999; Seeman et al., 2001; Lovallo et al., 2006). Although pre-stress levels were not considerably different, we also repeatedly demonstrated that salivary cortisol responses to psychosocial stress differ between males and females applying the TSST (Kirschbaum et al., 1992c, 1995b; Kumsta et al., 2007b). Interestingly, salivary cortisol increases in men are up to twice as high as in women. The typical mean response magnitude in men ranges from 200 to 400% increase from baseline whereas in women 50-150% changes are usually found. Moreover, in men the sole anticipation of an upcoming psychosocial stress task led to a significant saliva cortisol response even when they were not actually confronted with the stressor. A similar anticipatory endocrine response was absent in women (Kirschbaum et al., 1992b). Meanwhile, we observed this sex difference in adrenocortical responsivity in more than a dozen studies (for reviews and meta-analysis see Kudielka and Kirschbaum, 2005; Otte et al., 2005; Kajantie and Phillips, 2006; Kudielka et al., 2007b).

In respect to the female menstrual cycle phase earlier studies only reported on plasma cortisol responses (Abplanalp et al., 1977; Tersman et al., 1991). In a follow-up study on sex differences in HPA axis responses to psychosocial stress, we investigated the role of the menstrual cycle phase applying the TSST in 81 men, women in the follicular phase of the menstrual cycle, women in the luteal phase, and women using oral contraceptives (Kirschbaum et al., 1999). While no sex differences emerged for total plasma cortisol, salivary cortisol responses differed significantly between groups. Women in the luteal phase had saliva cortisol stress responses comparable to those of men whereas women in the follicular phase or women taking oral contraceptives showed significantly lower salivary cortisol responses. Other studies replicated the findings of comparably high salivary cortisol stress responses in men and women during the luteal phase (Rohleder et al., 2001; Wolf et al., 2001) as well as higher salivary cortisol responses in women during the luteal phase versus women taking oral contraceptives (Rohleder et al., 2003). Such results underline the importance of strictly distinguishing between the total cortisol secretion and the levels of bioavailable free cortisol, as can be measured in saliva. These and earlier studies that also described blunted salivary cortisol stress responses in women taking oral contraceptives (Kirschbaum et al., 1995b, 1996a) raised the idea of a possibly modulating role of corticosteroid binding globulin since steroid binding globulin levels in the blood (including CBG) are significantly altered by intake of oral contraceptives containing the synthetic estradiol component ethinylestradiol (Moore et al., 1978; Wiegratz et al., 2003). Indeed, Kumsta et al. (2007a) could recently report on a significant negative correlation between CBG and salivary cortisol levels after TSST exposure in 115 women taking oral contraceptives while this correlation was not observed in the 93 medication-free men.

In respect to age, the same sex effect emerged for elderly subjects with men evincing higher salivary cortisol responses (Steptoe et al., 1996; Nicolson et al., 1997; Kudielka et al., 1998, 2004a). Although, we and others did not observe this sex effect in saliva cortisol responses in children after TSST exposure (Kudielka et al., 2004a) or in newborns undergoing discharge examinations (Gunnar et al., 1989), studies in newborns suggest that sex differences might be already present at birth. Male neonates had higher saliva cortisol responses when exposed to the standardized Brazelton neonatal behavior assessment (Davis and Emory, 1995), but girls showed a higher salivary cortisol response to heel prick as part of a standard pediatric examination (Buske-Kirschbaum et al., 2004). Unfortunately, several other stress protocols failed to elicit significant salivary cortisol increases in boys and girls (Hardie et al., 2002). It should finally be noted that other studies on heel stick blood draws, discharge examinations or infant inoculations also did not find sex differences in total plasma cortisol responses, supporting the finding that sex differences can not be reliably found in childhood (see Gunnar and Talge, in press).

Nevertheless, the possibility that different psychological stress protocols cause stressor-specific salivary cortisol responses should be acknowledged since some studies point to the potential importance of the gender relevance of psychological stressors. For example, Stroud et al. (2002) reported that men but not women had significant saliva cortisol increases after confrontation with an achievement challenge (mathematical and verbal tasks) whereas women but not men showed significant salivary cortisol responses to a social rejection challenge. Though, in the meta-analysis of Dickerson and Kemeny (2004) the importance of the two identified key stress-producing factors, namely uncontrollability and social evaluative-threat, was not modified by the sex of study participants.

Regarding pharmacological stimulation, CRH administration with and without dexamethasone premedication repeatedly resulted in higher total plasma cortisol responses in women compared to men (Greenspan et al., 1993; Heuser et al., 1994b; Born et al., 1995; Luisi et al., 1998; Künzel et al., 2003), though Kirschbaum et al. (1992c) did not observe any sex differences in a study measuring salivary cortisol responses after hCRH stimulation. A change in endogenous sex steroid levels due to ovariectomy in premenopausal women resulted in a slightly earlier but unchanged plasma cortisol peak after CRH injection (De Leo et al., 1998) while others reported on heightened basal urinary free cortisol levels and simultaneously reduced plasma cortisol responses to oCRH in estrogen-deficient young women with clinical amenorrhea (Biller et al., 1990). Salivary cortisol levels have not been reported in such studies. Likewise, in 102 healthy children, a maximal stimulation of the adrenal cortex with 250 μ g synthetic ACTH did not render significant sex differences in total plasma cortisol responses across five different age cohorts (Lashansky et al., 1991). In the earlier mentioned study investigating the impact of sex, the female menstrual cycle phase and use of oral contraceptives (Kirschbaum et al., 1999), we also tested adrenal cortex capacity by injecting 250 µg synthetic ACTH. While no group differences emerged for total plasma cortisol, significant differences emerged for the salivary cortisol response to Synacthen. Women in the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle had the highest salivary cortisol responses followed by men, women in the follicular phase and users of oral contraceptives, respectively.

In response to physical exercise, the majority of studies did not reveal any sex differences in salivary as well as total plasma cortisol (Friedmann and Kindermann, 1989; Kraemer et al., 1989; Kirschbaum et al., 1992c). Finally, after a standardized meal, Lovallo et al. (2006) reported on higher saliva cortisol increases in women compared to men.

The described sex differences in HPA axis responses to stress may be due to sexual dimorphisms in brain structure and function (Patchev et al., 1995; Rhodes and Rubin, 1999; Cahill et al., 2001; Killgore and Yurgelun-Todd, 2001; Shors et al., 2001; Wang et al., 2007). Beside the impact of circulating CBG levels (Kirschbaum et al., 1999; Kumsta et al., 2007a), further prime candidates for explaining such observations are differences in the secretion of central arginine vasopressin (AVP) levels or circulating gonadal steroids with their complex effects on glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid receptor regulation and functioning across men and women (for reviews and a meta-analysis see Kudielka and Kirschbaum, 2005; Otte et al., 2005; Kajantie and Phillips, 2006; Kudielka et al., 2007b).

2.2.2. Sex steroid supplementation and hormonal replacement therapy

Whereas many animal studies directly investigated the impact of estrogens on HPA axis regulation, only few experimental humans studies have been conducted with extremely rare reports on salivary cortisol responses.

In a placebo-controlled study, an 8-week estradiol supplementation in premenopausal women resulted in reduced plasma cortisol responses to mental arithmetic (Komesaroff et al., 1999) and Lindheim et al. (1992) reported a stressinduced HPA axis response before estradiol treatment but not after a 6-week sex hormone replacement in postmenopausal women. However, it cannot be ruled out that the latter effect is merely based on habituation effects to the repeatedly applied stress procedure. Del Rio et al. (1998) could not show any estradiol effects on HPA axis responses in a cross-over design, applying a relatively mild stressor. This result is in line with findings in an own study measuring salivary cortisol responses to stress. A 2-week estradiol treatment in postmenopausal women did not alter TSSTinduced salivary cortisol responses, but HPA axis feedback regulation as measured by the combined Dex-CRH-test was increased in the estradiol-substituted postmenopausal women (Kudielka et al., 1999). Finally, Slayden et al. (1998) did not observe any changes in plasma cortisol responses before and after a 3-month treatment with estradiol in postmenopausal women applying an infusion with continuously increasing levels of synthetic ACTH after dexamethasone premedication. From other studies no clear conclusions can be drawn due to small sample sizes and methodological problems (Collins et al., 1982; Liu et al., 1987; Burleson et al., 1998).

In contrast, in healthy young men, the application of an estradiol-containing patch for 48 h resulted in elevated salivary cortisol responses to the TSST (Kirschbaum et al., 1996b). However, in estrogen supplemented hypogonadal men with a diagnosis of cancer, Komesaroff et al. (2002) reported attenuated total plasma cortisol responses to psychological stress while in male cancer patients treated with synthetic estrogens for at least 6 months no changes in plasma cortisol levels after dexamethasone treatment or in response to synthetic ACTH could be found (Schürmeyer et al., 1986).

Finally, to elucidate the impact of the sex hormone precursor dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), we conducted a placebo-controlled double blind study investigating HPA axis stress responses to the TSST in 75 men and women of advanced age after a 2-week DHEA or placebo treatment (Kudielka et al., 1998). While no differences emerged for salivary cortisol responses between the DHEA versus placebo treated group, DHEA-treated women showed ACTH stress responses similar to those of men but significantly enhanced compared to women after placebo treatment.

Data on the impact of androgens and progestins on HPA axis regulation in humans are extremely sparse and available results so far do not suggest a significant mediation of stress-related plasma or salivary cortisol responses (Lindheim et al., 1994; Burleson et al., 1998; Rohleder et al., 2002).

To conclude, it is obvious that the available data on the impact of sex steroid supplementation or hormonal replacement therapy in humans is very heterogeneous. Especially, studies applying a potent challenge to elicit cortisol responses in an experimental setting are still extremely scarce. Based on the existing evidence, we can at least conclude that even short-term sex steroid administration may modulate acute HPA axis stress responses as well as HPA axis feedback functioning.

2.3. Pregnancy, lactation and breast-feeding

Generally, pregnancy is accompanied by significant changes in HPA axis physiology characterized by marked increases in CRH, ACTH, plasma cortisol and CBG levels as well as somewhat elevated free cortisol levels (McLean et al., 1995; Mastorakos and Ilias, 2003; de Weerth and Buitelaar, 2005; Lindsay and Nieman, 2005). Interestingly, salivary cortisol responses to the cold pressor test or hCRH challenge during pregnancy were found to be dampened (Schulte et al., 1990; Kammerer et al., 2002; for review see de Weerth and Buitelaar, 2005). It was hypothesized that this might be due to high circulating glucocorticoid or CRH levels since high concentrations could act by feedback mechanisms to blunt HPA axis responses to challenge, a desensitization of corticotrophic cells in the pituitary or, at least in part, the presence of CRH-binding proteins in maternal plasma that reduce the concentration of circulating potentially bioactive CRH. In animals, lactation has been associated with attenuated hormonal responses to different kinds of stressors (Carter and Altemus, 1997). It was therefore assumed that the human endocrine stress response might also be moderated by lactation in postpartum women. Indeed, after treadmill exercise, reduced plasma cortisol responses were found in lactating compared to non-lactating women (Alternus et al., 1995). Furthermore, suckling decreases basal levels of ACTH and total plasma cortisol in lactating women (Chiodera et al., 1991; Amico et al., 1994). Therefore, Heinrichs et al. (2001) investigated whether a blunting of endocrine stress responses in women can be ascribed to suckling as a short-term effect or to lactation in general. Thus, lactating mothers were randomly assigned either to breast-feed or to hold their infants before they were exposed to the TSST. While no significant differences in pre-stressor baseline hormone levels could be observed between groups, salivary and total plasma cortisol responses to stress were attenuated in breast-feeding women. From these data, it can be concluded that lactation in women, in contrast to rats, does not result in a general restraint of HPA axis responses to acute psychosocial stress. Rather, suckling seems to exert a short-term suppression of the cortisol response to psychosocial stress. In accordance with this finding others described comparable total plasma cortisol responses to psychosocial stress in lactating versus non-lactating women (Altemus et al., 2001; Redwine et al., 2001). Finally, a recent study raised the hypothesis that only multiple repeats of the pregnancy/lactation period might modulate HPA axis functioning since breast-feeding was associated with reduced salivary cortisol stress responsiveness among multiparous but not primiparous mothers (Tu et al., 2006). A comprehensive review on lactation and stress and the protective effects of breast-feeding in humans can be found in Heinrichs et al. (2002), providing a detailed discussion of the potential inhibitory impact of the lactogenic peptides oxytocin and prolactin on different levels of HPA axis regulation.

2.4. Nicotine, coffee, alcohol and dietary energy supplies

Nicotine is a potent acute stimulator of the HPA axis through induction of CRH release after binding to cholinergic receptors in the locus coeruleus and hypothalamus (for reviews see Fuxe et al., 1989; Weidenfeld et al., 1989; Matta et al., 1998; Rosecrans and Karin, 1998). After smoking at least two cigarettes, smokers show significant elevations of salivary cortisol levels (Kirschbaum et al., 1992d, 1994, 1997). Regular consumption of nicotine could therefore lead to chronically elevated ACTH and/or cortisol levels with reduced responsiveness of the HPA axis to acute challenge. In fact, habitual smoking changes the HPA axis responses to stress; blunted salivary cortisol responses to the TSST have been repeatedly observed in habitual smokers compared to non-smokers (Kirschbaum et al., 1993b, 1994; al'Absi et al., 2003) while nicotine abstinence did not alter salivary cortisol responses to psychosocial stress in smokers (al'Absi et al., 2002, 2003). Interestingly, significant differences in adrenocortical responses between smokers and non-smokers have been reported only after stimulation at a supra-pituitary level. Injections of hCRH or bicycle ergometry resulted in no or only marginally blunted salivary cortisol responses in chronic smokers versus non-smokers (Kirschbaum et al., 1993b, 1994). In the Dex-CRH-test, only ACTH responses showed positive associations with nicotine consumption (Künzel et al., 2003). In sum, acute as well as habitual smoking is a potential intervening variable which potentially accounts for some of the inter- and intraindividual variation observed in salivary cortisol responses to challenge (for review see Rohleder and Kirschbaum, 2006).

Beside nicotine, it has been shown that caffeine intake can potentially activate important components of the pituitaryadrenocortical response in humans during resting states leading to increased plasma as well as salivary cortisol levels (Lovallo et al., 1996, 2005). However, this finding is not unequivocal since others did not observe increases in neither basal free nor total cortisol levels after consumption of coffee or tea (Quinlan et al., 1997; Lane et al., 2002; Lovallo et al., 2006; Tsubouchi et al., 2006; MacKenzie et al., 2007; Steptoe et al., 2007). In stress experiments evidence has emerged for combined stimulatory effects of caffeine and physical exercise or psychological stress in form of mental arithmetic, a reaction time task or an academic exam on plasma and salivary cortisol responses (Lane et al., 1990; al'Absi et al., 1995, 1998; Shepard et al., 2000; Lovallo et al., 2006). Finally, caffeine consumption was not related to HPA axis responses applying a Dex-CRH-test, though salivary cortisol levels have not been reported here (Künzel et al., 2003).

There are several reports suggesting that chronic alcohol consumption impacts on basal HPA axis activity as well as HPA axis reactivity to stress (Gianoulakis et al., 2003; Adinoff et al., 2005). Lovallo et al. (2000) observed blunted salivary cortisol responses to a public speaking challenge in alcoholdependent patients compared to healthy controls, but others could not find HPA axis response differences to the TSST comparing alcoholics or abstinent alcohol-dependent subjects with non-alcoholics (Munro et al., 2005; McRae et al., 2006). Consistently, in pharmacological stimulation tests, reduced HPA axis responses to stimulation with hCRH and Synacthen were repeatedly observed in chronic alcoholics compared to non-alcoholics (Heuser et al., 1988; Costa et al., 1996; Kearney et al., 2000; for review see Adinoff et al., 2005). Also subjects with a positive family history of alcohol-dependence repeatedly showed lower stress-induced plasma and salivary cortisol responses and an alcoholic drink blunted subsequent stress-induced increases in plasma ACTH and cortisol (Dai et al., 2002, 2007; Sorocco et al., 2006). However, findings are again not unanimous. Zimmermann et al. (2004) reported on elevated HPA axis stress response

to the TSST and a stronger dampening by alcohol in sons of alcoholic fathers compared to control subjects. Such a heightened plasma cortisol response to a psychosocial stressor was also described by Uhart et al. (2006) in Caucasian but not African-American men and women with a positive family history of alcoholism. In sum, chronic alcohol consumption, a positive familiy history of alcohol dependence as well as acute ethanol intake should be considered as potential factors impacting on salivary cortisol responses to acute stress.

Finally, the availability of dietary energy supplies appears to exert important regulatory functions in pituitary-adrenal stress responses pointing to an important role of the nutritional state. In a first study, the effects of short-term fasting and subsequent glucose administration on the salivary cortisol response to the TSST were investigated (Kirschbaum et al., 1997). Although glucose load per se did not affect saliva cortisol levels, the stress exposure induced a large salivary cortisol response in glucose-treated subjects. In contrast, fasted subjects who received tap water did not respond to the psychological stressor with significant changes in salivary cortisol levels. The finding that low glucose levels appear to inhibit adrenocortical responsiveness in healthy subjects was rather surprising. In a second study, subjects either received glucose, protein, fat, or water 1 h before TSST exposure (Gonzalez-Bono et al., 2002). Absolute saliva cortisol levels and net increases were greater in the glucose group in comparison to the other three groups and the salivary cortisol response was positively correlated with changes in blood glucose. In sum, it can be assumed that a central mechanism may be responsible for regulation of energy balance and HPA axis activation rather than peripheral mechanisms. These studies show that blood glucose levels should be standardized when studying salivary cortisol responses. This could be achieved by standardization of the nutritional state before onset of an experiment, e.g. by the consumption of a standardized meal or the administration of a glucose-containing standard beverage at the beginning of a stress experiment. Recently, Rohleder and Kirschbaum (2007) reviewed the effects of neuropeptides involved in energy homeostasis and appetite regulation and concluded that current evidence insufficiently explains the observed negative HPA axis modulation by low glucose levels since orexigenic peptides stimulate the HPA axis rather than suppressing it. Lastly, researchers should also be aware of potential alterations of salivary cortisol responses to acute laboratory stress due to intake of vitamin compounds (Brody et al., 2002).

2.5. Genetic factors

Salivary cortisol responses to acute challenge are significantly influenced by genetic factors as shown in twin studies as well as in candidate gene studies on polymorphisms in HPA axis related genes, coding for example for the glucocorticoid, mineralocorticoid or melanocortin 2 (ACTH) receptors (for a review see Wüst et al., 2004a). In a first pilot study, the heritability of salivary cortisol responses was investigated in a rather small and heterogeneous sample of monozygotic (MZ) and dizygotic (DZ) twins who were exposed to the TSST, an injection of 100 μ g hCRH and exhausting physical exercise (Kirschbaum et al., 1992b). While the results suggested a substantial heritability of salivary cortisol peak levels after hCRH administration, salivary cortisol responses to the TSST showed only a trend towards heritability and no indication for an impact of genetic factors was detectable for responses to bicycle ergometry. In a larger sample of young healthy male twin pairs (33 MZ and 25 DZ) the TSST was performed three times in 1-week intervals (Federenko et al., 2004). In accordance with the hypothesis that "trait"-like components of the endocrine stress response may become more apparent with repeated stress exposures, it was shown that the genetic influence on HPA axis reactivity was low at the first TSST stress exposure, but increased substantially with the repetition of the same stress protocol. This strongly supports the notion that genetic factors do contribute to the variability in salivary cortisol responses to psychosocial stress. While also a significant heritability of salivary cortisol increases to 250 μg synthetic ACTH (Synacthen) was found in this sample, surprisingly no clear indication for a genetic effect on responses to 1 µg Synacthen was found (Federenko, 2003).

More recently, in a series of studies Wüst and coworkers investigated for the first time whether variants of the glucocorticoid or mineralocorticoid receptor gene might contribute to the large interindividual variability of HPA axis stress reactivity and amongst others they documented a sex-specific association between different GR gene polymorphisms and salivary cortisol responses to acute psychosocial stress (Wüst et al., 2004b; DeRijk et al., 2006; Kumsta et al., 2007b).

2.6. Methodological factors: habituation and time of testing

From a methodological point of view, researchers should be aware of the fact that a rapid habituation of a salivary cortisol response after repeated exposure to (initially) stressful situations emerges in various psychological stress protocols (Gunnar et al., 1989; Deinzer et al., 1997; Pruessner et al., 1997; Schommer et al., 2003; Federenko et al., 2004; Kudielka et al., 2006b). It has been hypothesized that such habituation may be ascribed to a reduction in context variables across stress sessions. Wüst et al. (2005b) could recently document a substantial interindividual variability of salivary cortisol response habituation patterns. While 52% of the participants showed the well-known response habituation to the TSST, almost 16% showed a response sensitization across three test sessions. Interestingly, such habituation effects appear to be rather specific for HPA axis responses since parameters of the sympathetic nervous system, the immune system, blood coagulation system and indices of hemoconcentration showed rather uniform activation patterns with repeated exposure to psychosocial challenge (Schommer et al., 2003; von Känel et al., 2004, 2006; Mischler et al., 2005).

Another methodological issue relates to the time of testing. Firstly, in case of early morning sessions, an experimenter should ensure that the onset of a stress experiment does not interfere with the cortisol awakening response (CAR). Secondly, we observed that absolute salivary cortisol response curves after acute psychosocial stress exposure are much higher in the morning although comparable net free cortisol increases can be assessed with equal reliability in the morning and afternoon (Kudielka et al., 2004b). Interestingly, such effects did not emerge for ACTH or total plasma cortisol. Numerous studies investigated the effect of time of day on

HPA axis responses applying different provocation tests. The majority of these studies conclude that maximum plasma cortisol increases can be achieved in the afternoon; however, salivary cortisol responses have not been measured in such studies (for an overview see Kudielka et al., 2004b). After physical exercise salivary cortisol responses appear not to show a significant effect depending on time of day (Thuma et al., 1995; Dimitriou et al., 2002). While one study reported a greater rise in total cortisol in the evening than in the morning, comparable increases emerged for salivary cortisol.

2.7. Early life experiences: pre- and postnatal stress

There is first evidence that stressful pre- and postnatal life experiences potentially exert a lifelong impact on HPA axis responses to diverse psychological and pharmacological challenge paradigms (Huizink et al., 2004; Luecken and Lemery, 2004; Weinstock, 2005; Luecken and Appelhans, 2006; Entringer et al., in press). Fetal programming of the HPA axis is proposed as one key mechanism underlying the link between prenatal stress, adverse birth outcomes (particularly low birth weight) and an enhanced vulnerability for several diseases later in adult life. Indeed, birth weight was inversely related to salivary cortisol responses to acute psychosocial stress in male adults and boys (Wüst et al., 2005a; Jones et al., 2006). Salivary and plasma cortisol responses to pharmacological stimulation have also been shown to be significantly associated with birth weight and gestational age (Kajantie et al., 2003; Ward et al., 2004). Furthermore, a study on the effects of high familial adversity in early childhood on salivary cortisol stress responses to unfamiliar situations suggests a significant gene-environment interaction (Ouellet-Morin et al., 2008). Finally, recent studies reported minor but significant relations between childhood attachment styles and salivary cortisol responses to acute stress during adulthood (Luecken, 1998, 2000; Quirin et al., 2008) or between adult couple attachment styles and salivary cortisol responses in relationship conflict situations (Powers et al., 2006). Other studies point to significant interactional effects of psychiatric symptoms in adult life and childhood trauma on HPA axis responses to psychological stress and pharmacological stimulation assessed during adulthood (Heim et al., 2000, 2008), though salivary cortisol responses have not been reported in these studies.

2.8. Social support, social hierarchy and psychological interventions

It is known that the social environment can exert modulating effects on salivary cortisol stress responses. In men, brief social support resulted in significantly decreased salivary cortisol responses depending on the quality of support whereas women showed even marginally higher salivary cortisol responses when supported by their own partner in life (Kirschbaum et al., 1995a). Heinrichs et al. (2003) observed that the neuropeptide oxytocin enhances the buffering effect of social support on salivary cortisol stress responsiveness in men pointing to a potential underlying biological mechanism for stress-protective effects of positive social support. Also the position in the social hierarchy seems to be relevant for acute salivary cortisol responses to acute stress. In a sample of 63 army recruits, socially dominant subjects showed high salivary cortisol increases compared to only modest elevations in subordinate men after TSST exposure and physical exercise (Hellhammer et al., 1997). Besides the social environment, psychological interventions like brief group-based cognitive-behavioral stress management or relaxing music potentially reduce salivary cortisol stress responses to an acute stress exposure and such effects may persist over time in both men and women (Gaab et al., 2003; Khalfa et al., 2003; Hammerfald et al., 2006).

2.9. Personality factors

It is tempting to speculate that salivary cortisol responses to stress are influenced, at least in part, by stable trait factors since the endocrine response to psychosocial stress can be viewed as a close interaction between situation and person variables within a given context. However, in most studies no close relationship between personality factors and stressinduced saliva cortisol increases could be observed. Though, associations between personality traits and salivary cortisol stress responses emerge after repeated stress exposures (Kirschbaum et al., 1992a, 1995c; Pruessner et al., 1997). While novelty may mask the impact of personality on the salivary cortisol stress response on the first exposure, differences in the ability to cope with the stressful situation may lead to different cortisol stress response patterns on subsequent stress exposures. Thus repeated stress exposures and data aggregation seems to enhance the likelihood to find stable and meaningful associations between personality variables and salivary cortisol stress responses.

2.10. Acute subjective-psychological stress responses

In humans, acute stress triggers multiple psychological as well as physiological responses. Since such different responses to a stressful event theoretically represent indicators of the same construct, a strong association between acute psychological and physiological responses, i.e. a high psychoendocrine covariance, should be expected. However, so far analyses of psychoendocrine covariance have produced inconsistent and largely inconclusive results (for review see Schlotz et al., 2008). Such inconsistencies might reflect imperfect coupling of the different stress response systems. Applying an innovative approach, Schlotz et al. (2008) showed that earlier inconsistent findings are probably, at least in part, based on the different dynamics of these systems. While acute subjective psychological stress responses occur within seconds and may change dynamically during a prolonged stress situation, cortisol responses reach their peak approximately 15-20 min after the onset of the stressor and change less dynamically. According to the hypothesis that associations between an acute psychological and endocrine stress response should be higher when response correlations are computed at similar system-specific stages relative to the onset of the stressor, the authors found that subjective-psychological responses precede HPA axis responses and that high levels of cortisol are associated with lower later levels of anxiety and activation using a cross-correlational analytic approach. In sum, Schlotz and

coworkers demonstrated for the first time that time-lagged cross-correlations need to be tested if one wants to draw valid conclusions about psychoendocrine covariance in response to different stressors in humans.

2.11. Chronic stress, burnout and vital exhaustion

The question whether an HPA axis hyper- or hyporesponsivity to acute stress may occur when an individual is chronically stressed or exhausted and no longer able to cope with environmental stress is still open to debate. The few studies that applied psychological stressors or even more seldom pharmacological stimulation procedures potentially point at a subtle free cortisol hyporeactivity in participants with higher levels of chronic stress, burnout and exhaustion. However, results are extremely heterogeneous with reports on blunted as well as heightened free cortisol responses or no differences in the HPA axis response to a single stress exposure (for reviews see Kudielka et al., 2006a; Melamed et al., 2006). It can only be speculated why the picture of results is relatively heterogeneous. Inconsistencies between studies can probably be, at least in part, ascribed to methodological aspects (e.g., the use of different psychometric scales and diagnostic criteria) as well as large differences in the control of confounding or intervening factors of HPA axis regulation. For instance, only some studies controlled for psychological factors that might have influenced self-report, like negative affectivity, depression or anxiety. It was also hypothesized that chronic stress may first lead to hyperactive HPA axis functioning, while the system turns to hypoactive functioning when a state of exhaustion is reached and the individual is no longer able to cope with environmental stress (for review see Kudielka et al., 2006a). Interestingly, under repeated psychosocial short-term stress, an association between vital exhaustion and salivary cortisol responses emerged (Kudielka et al., 2006b). Linear regression revealed a negative dose-response relationship between exhaustion and the degree of response habituation to three TSST exposures. With this, it can be assumed that situational or psychological factors initially mask an existing impact of exhaustion since an effect of exhaustion became only apparent after repeated stress exposures.

2.12. Clinical studies and medication intake

It is well-known that HPA axis responses (including salivary cortisol increases) to acute psychosocial stress as well as different pharmacological stimulation tests are significantly altered in several clinical populations ranging from psychiatric diseases to somatic complaints. To date, the TSST has been applied in patients suffering from major depression, anxiety disorder, social phobia, posttraumatic stress disorder, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, chronic fatigue syndrome, fibromyalgia, diverse pain disorders, functional gastrointestinal disorders, diabetes, different manifestations of chronic atopy, atopic dermatitis or chronic allergic asthma, and breast cancer survivors, to give some examples. A detailed description of these results is surely beyond the scope of this overview and numerous reviews on this topic can be found elsewhere (Holsboer, 1989; Heuser et al., 1994a; Tsigos and Chrousos, 1994, 2002; Buske-Kirschbaum et al., 2001; Buske-Kirschbaum and Hellhammer, 2003; Burke et al., 2005; Kudielka et al., 2007c; Jessop and Turner-Cobb, 2008). Irrespective of the heterogeneity of findings and evident methodological differences across studies, results show that differences between patients and healthy controls are more likely observed when the system is challenged.

Finally, researchers should be aware of the fact that even short-term medication (e.g., with glucocorticoids, psychoactive drugs, or other pharmaceuticals ingested for preventive reasons) potentially alters salivary cortisol responses to psychosocial stress or pharmacological stimulation in patients as well as healthy controls although free cortisol baseline levels might remain unchanged (Tunn et al., 1992; Makatsori et al., 2004; Pariante et al., 2004; Maheu et al., 2005; Fries et al., 2006; Kudielka et al., 2007a). Likewise, treatment with different antidepressants significantly alters HPA axis responses to Dex-CRH as shown in several studies, though free cortisol responses have not been measured in such studies (Künzel et al., 2003; Rinne et al., 2003; Schüle et al., 2003; Nikisch et al., 2005). Further in-depth discussion about underlying mechanisms how such medication impacts on HPA axis stress regulation can be found elsewhere (Barden et al., 1995; Holsboer and Barden, 1996; Holsboer, 2000; Pariante and Miller, 2001).

3. Final remarks

The HPA axis is a vital part of the human stress response system. Therefore, understanding determinants of inter- and intraindividual variability in cortisol regulation as well as mechanisms underlying pathologically relevant dysregulation of cortisol activity is a key topic in psychobiological stress research. Evidence from research over the last decades clearly documents that salivary cortisol is a useful and valid biomarker in stress research (see Hellhammer et al., in press). Amongst other insights, we meanwhile know that numerous moderating and intervening factors, carefully described in different laboratories and summarized in the present paper, can have an impact on cortisol responses. This is certainly a somewhat challenging situation as it is not possible to control for countless potential confounders in each study and this holds particularly true when sample sizes are relatively modest. This is the rule rather than the exception in our field. However, it first should be noted that most of these factors do not specifically modulate salivary cortisol but also cortisol levels in blood. In general, the experience that the visible complexity of a system increases with proceeding insight into the system is a rather familiar experience for many research disciplines. Moreover, the awareness of modulators certainly offers the opportunity to reliably detect effects and to improve, technically spoken, the signal to noise ratio. This is crucial as the effects that can be expected in psychobiological stress research are usually of modest size (although they can well be of psychobiological or clinical relevance).

Thus, our knowledge might be helpful at different stages of a research project. First, when planning an experiment, it might guide the researchers' decision on exclusion criteria, eligibility and selection of subjects (depending on the study question), further information that should preferably be provided by participants (e.g., assessed in accompanying demographic or psychometric assessments), factors that could be held constant across subjects, and issues that are relevant for the instruction of subjects before and during the assessment period (e.g., subjects' coffee consumption at test days). For example, smoking or the intake of oral contraceptives can be defined as exclusion criteria, can be held constant across different study groups, can afterwards be used as covariate, or defined as the experimental manipulation in a (quasi-) experimental study design. Such decisions consequently impact on the theoretically optimal sample size of a study, apart from considerations of feasibility. If possible, the sample size should be based on a priori calculations (e.g., with the software "GPower3" by Faul et al., 2007, which is freely accessible at http://www.psycho.uni-duesseldorf.de/ abteilungen/aap/gpower3). Due to the large variability of possible research questions and study designs, it is difficult to give specific recommendations. However, we think that at least two factors should be considered in the vast majority of studies which include the assessment of cortisol responses to challenge. The first one is the time of day when the subjects are exposed to the challenge and in most studies it should be doable to hold this variable relatively constant. The most convenient time window is the late afternoon. The second prime variable is the subjects' sex. It is often tempting to restrict the sample to males (as it is done in most rodent studies in our area) and this is surely an acceptable approach to control for this factor. However, given the increasing awareness of the striking quantity of sex-related influences on brain function and disease vulnerability (for a recent review see Cahill, 2006) males and females should be included whenever possible. The gold standard to account for the potential impact of the menstrual cycle on salivary cortisol responses in women is to assess the subject's cycle phase and to study women in the follicular and women in the luteal phase (repeated measures or group design depending on the study). Focusing on only one menstrual cycle phase or studying only women using oral contraceptives (OC) are less laborious alternatives but both approaches result in a limited generalizability of findings. It could be argued that particularly OC intake is a clear artificial state and should thus be a general exclusion criterion. However, in many countries the majority of (young) women use OCs. Thus, investigating female cortisol responses in front of the background of widespread OC usage is - to a certain degree - a research question in its own right. In this respect, it is also obvious that we need to consider a female's pubertal or menopause status, respectively.

Second, when it comes to data analysis, knowledge about moderating and intervening factors can help to select (or test) a set of potentially (or the most) relevant control variables to be used as covariates in statistical models. However, researchers should be aware of the fact that the appropriate number of covariates depends on the sample size since model overfitting might lead to spurious results (Babyak, 2004). In general, the larger the available sample size, the more variables can be added to a respective model.

Third, the acknowledgement of potential sources of variance is finally essential when it comes to data interpretation. This might be especially important, for example, for studies based on small sample sizes, quasi-experimental designs, studies with limitations in randomization, or studies conducted under ambulatory settings and field conditions, etc. A discussion of potential sources of variance might contribute to the explanation of contradictory or conflicting results across different studies and might trigger the exploration of further yet unknown sources of variance. Another important aspect is the issue of generalizability of given results. For example, if a study examines exclusively middle-aged adult men in order to eliminate any impact of age and gender, the results might not apply to females or other age cohorts, resulting in reduced generalizability (see above). Finally, in case of secondary analyses and reanalyses that take advantage of preexisting samples or data sets, researchers should be particularly aware of potential sources of inter- as well as intraindividual variance since a given sample might have very special characteristics due to the original study aim participants were recruited for. However, we should also bear in mind that even in highly controlled studies results might be sample-specific for unknown reasons. Therefore, replications in diverse study samples are always a necessary requirement.

Meanwhile, clinical studies continue to accumulate evidence that different diseases are associated with characteristic salivary cortisol stress response profiles. Furthermore, biological mechanisms begin to unfold which could be helpful in explaining stress-disease associations. Finally, the question how HPA axis challenge paradigms that are capable to elicit acute salivary cortisol responses (including psychosocial stress protocols like the Trier Social Stress Test) can be applied as a diagnostic tool for the prediction of disease susceptibility and symptom severity and/or for monitoring the efficacy of interventions still remains an important area of research for the future.

Role of the funding sources

This study was supported by Emmy Noether research grant KU 1401/4-1, KU 1401/4-2, and KU 1401/4-3 of the German Research Foundation (DFG) awarded to Brigitte M. Kudielka. BMK, SW and DHH are members of the International Research Training Group IRTG funded by the DFG (GRH 1389/1). The DFG had no further role in writing the report and decision to submit the paper for publication.

Conflict of interest

This work was carried out while all authors were affiliated with the Graduate School of Psychobiology, Department of Theoretical and Clinical Psychobiology, University of Trier, Johanniterufer 15, 54290 Trier, Germany.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by Emmy Noether research grant KU 1401/4-1, KU 1401/4-2, and KU 1401/4-3 of the German Research Foundation (DFG) awarded to Brigitte M. Kudielka as well as the International Research Training Group IRTG funded by the DFG (GRH 1389/1; BMK, DHH, and SW are members of the IRTG).

References

Abplanalp, J.M., Livingston, L., Rose, R.M., Sandwisch, D., 1977. Cortisol and growth hormone responses to psychological stress during the menstrual cycle. Psychosom. Med. 39, 158–177.

- Adinoff, B., Junghanns, K., Kiefer, F., Krishnan-Sarin, S., 2005. Suppression of the HPA axis stress-response: implications for relapse. Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res. 29, 1351–1355.
- al'Absi, M., Amunrud, T., Wittmers, L.E., 2002. Psychophysiological effects of nicotine abstinence and behavioral challenges in habitual smokers. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav. 72, 707–716.
- al'Absi, M., Lovallo, W.R., McKey, B., Sung, B.H., Whitsett, T.L., Wilson, M.F., 1998. Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenocortical responses to psychological stress and caffeine in men at high and low risk for hypertension. Psychosom. Med. 60, 521–527.
- al'Absi, M., Lovallo, W.R., Pincomb, G.A., Sung, B.H., Wilson, M.F., 1995. Adrenocortical effects of caffeine at rest and during mental stress in borderline hypertensive men. Int. J. Behav. Med. 2, 263– 275.
- al'Absi, M., Wittmers, L.E., Erickson, J., Hatsukami, D., Crouse, B., 2003. Attenuated adrenocortical and blood pressure responses to psychological stress in ad libitum and abstinent smokers. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav. 74, 401–410.
- Altemus, M., Deuster, P.A., Galliven, E., Carter, C.S., Gold, P.W., 1995. Suppression of hypothalamic—pituitary—adrenal axis responses to stress in lactating women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 80, 2954–2959.
- Altemus, M., Redwine, L.S., Leong, Y.M., Frye, C.A., Porges, S.W., Carter, C.S., 2001. Responses to laboratory psychosocial stress in postpartum women. Psychosom. Med. 63, 814–821.
- Amico, J.A., Johnston, J.M., Vagnucci, A.H., 1994. Suckling-induced attenuation of plasma cortisol concentrations in postpartum lactating women. Endocr. Res. 20, 79–87.
- Anderson, K.E., Rosner, W., Khan, M.S., New, M.I., Pang, S.Y., Wissel, P.S., Kappas, A., 1987. Diet-hormone interactions: protein/carbohydrate ratio alters reciprocally the plasma levels of testosterone and cortisol and their respective binding globulins in man. Life Sci. 40, 1761–1768.
- Babyak, M.A., 2004. What you see may not be what you get: a brief, nontechnical introduction to overfitting in regression-type models. Psychosom. Med. 66, 411–421.
- Barden, N., Reul, J.M., Holsboer, F., 1995. Do antidepressants stabilize mood through actions on the hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenocortical system? Trends Neurosci. 18, 6–11.
- Benedict, C., Hallschmid, M., Scheibner, J., Niemeyer, D., Schultes, B., Merl, V., Fehm, H.L., Born, J., Kern, W., 2005. Gut protein uptake and mechanisms of meal-induced cortisol release. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 90, 1692–1696.
- Biller, B.M., Federoff, H.J., Koenig, J.I., Klibanski, A., 1990. Abnormal cortisol secretion and responses to corticotropin-releasing hormone in women with hypothalamic amenorrhea. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 70, 311–317.
- Biondi, M., Picardi, A., 1999. Psychological stress and neuroendocrine function in humans: the last two decades of research. Psychother. Psychosom. 68, 114–150.
- Born, J., Ditschuneit, I., Schreiber, M., Dodt, C., Fehm, H.L., 1995. Effects of age and gender on pituitary-adrenocortical responsiveness in humans. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 132, 705–711.
- Brandenberger, G., Follenius, M., Hietter, B., 1982. Feedback from meal-related peaks determines diurnal changes in cortisol response to exercise. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 54, 592–596.
- Brody, S., Preut, R., Schommer, K., Schümeyer, T.H., 2002. A randomized controlled trial of high dose ascorbic acid for reduction of blood pressure, cortisol, and subjective responses to psychological stress. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 159, 319–324.
- Burke, H.M., Davis, M.C., Otte, C., Mohr, D.C., 2005. Depression and cortisol responses to psychological stress: a meta-analysis. Psychoneuroendocrinology 30, 846–856.
- Burleson, M.H., Malarkey, W.B., Cacioppo, J.T., Poehlmann, K.M., Kiecolt-Glaser, J.K., Berntson, G.G., Glaser, R., 1998. Postmenopausal hormone replacement: effects on autonomic, neuroendocrine, and immune reactivity to brief psychological stressors. Psychosom. Med. 60, 17–25.

- Buske-Kirschbaum, A., Fischbach, S., Rauh, W., Hanker, J., Hellhammer, D., 2004. Increased responsiveness of the hypothalamus pituitary—adrenal (HPA) axis to stress in newborns with atopic disposition. Psychoneuroendocrinology 29, 705–711.
- Buske-Kirschbaum, A., Geiben, A., Hellhammer, D., 2001. Psychobiological aspects of atopic dermatitis: an overview. Psychother. Psychosom. 70, 6–16.
- Buske-Kirschbaum, A., Hellhammer, D.H., 2003. Endocrine and immune responses to stress in chronic inflammatory skin disorders. Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 992, 231–240.
- Cahill, L., 2006. Why sex matters for neuroscience. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 7, 477–484.
- Cahill, L., Haier, R.J., White, N.S., Fallon, J., Kilpatrick, L., Lawrence, C., Potkin, S.G., Alkire, M.T., 2001. Sex-related difference in amygdala activity during emotionally influenced memory storage. Neurobiol. Learn. Mem. 75, 1–9.
- Carter, C.S., Altemus, M., 1997. Integrative functions of lactational hormones in social behavior and stress management. Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 807, 164–174.
- Chiodera, P., Salvarani, C., Bacchi-Modena, A., Spallanzani, R., Cigarini, C., Alboni, A., Gardini, E., Coiro, V., 1991. Relationship between plasma profiles of oxytocin and adrenocorticotropic hormone during suckling or breast stimulation in women. Horm. Res. 35, 119–123.
- Collins, A., Hanson, U., Eneroth, P., Hagenfeldt, K., Lundberg, U., Frankenhaeuser, M., 1982. Psychophysiological stress responses in postmenopausal women before and after hormonal replacement therapy. Hum. Neurobiol. 1, 153–159.
- Costa, A., Bono, G., Martignoni, E., Merlo, P., Sances, G., Nappi, G., 1996. An assessment of hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis functioning in non-depressed, early abstinent alcoholics. Psychoneuroendocrinology 21, 263–275.
- Dai, X., Thavundayil, J., Gianoulakis, C., 2002. Response of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis to stress in the absence and presence of ethanol in subjects at high and low risk of alcoholism. Neuropsychopharmacology 27, 442–452.
- Dai, X., Thavundayil, J., Santella, S., Gianoulakis, C., 2007. Response of the HPA-axis to alcohol and stress as a function of alcohol dependence and family history of alcoholism. Psychoneuroendocrinology 32, 293–305.
- Daidoh, H., Morita, H., Mune, T., Murayama, M., Hanafusa, J., Ni, H., Shibata, H., Yasuda, K., 1995. Responses of plasma adrenocortical steroids to low dose ACTH in normal subjects. Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf.) 43, 311–315.
- Davis, M., Emory, E., 1995. Sex differences in neonatal stress reactivity. Child Dev. 66, 14–27.
- De Kloet, E.R., Sutanto, W., Rots, N., van Haarst, A., van den Berg, D., Oitzl, M., van Eekelen, A., Voorhuis, D., 1991. Plasticity and function of brain corticosteroid receptors during aging. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenh) 125 (Suppl. 1), 65–72.
- De Kloet, E.R., Vreugdenhil, E., Oitzl, M.S., Joels, M., 1998. Brain corticosteroid receptor balance in health and disease. Endocr. Rev. 19, 269–301.
- De Leo, V., la Marca, A., Talluri, B., D'Antona, D., Morgante, G., 1998. Hypothalamo—pituitary—adrenal axis and adrenal function before and after ovariectomy in premenopausal women. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 138, 430–435.
- de Weerth, C., Buitelaar, J.K., 2005. Physiological stress reactivity in human pregnancy—a review. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 29, 295–312.
- Deinzer, R., Kirschbaum, C., Gresele, C., Hellhammer, D.H., 1997. Adrenocortical responses to repeated parachute jumping and subsequent h-CRH challenge in inexperienced healthy subjects. Physiol. Behav. 61, 507–511.
- Del Rio, G., Velardo, A., Menozzi, R., Zizzo, G., Tavernari, V., Venneri, M.G., Marrama, P., Petraglia, F., 1998. Acute estradiol and progesterone administration reduced cardiovascular and catecholamine responses to mental stress in menopausal women. Neuroendocrinology 67, 269–274.

- DeRijk, R.H., Wüst, S., Meijer, O.C., Zennaro, M.C., Federenko, I.S., Hellhammer, D.H., Giacchetti, G., Vreugdenhil, E., Zitman, F.G., de Kloet, E.R., 2006. A common polymorphism in the mineralocorticoid receptor modulates stress responsiveness. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 91, 5083–5089.
- Deuster, P.A., Singh, A., Hofmann, A., Moses, F.M., Chrousos, G.C., 1992. Hormonal responses to ingesting water or a carbohydrate beverage during a 2 h run. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 24, 72–79.
- Dickerson, S.S., Kemeny, M.E., 2004. Acute stressors and cortisol responses: a theoretical integration and synthesis of laboratory research. Psychol. Bull. 130, 355–391.
- Dimitriou, L., Sharp, N.C., Doherty, M., 2002. Circadian effects on the acute responses of salivary cortisol and IgA in well trained swimmers. Br. J. Sports Med. 36, 260–264.
- Dodt, C., Dittmann, J., Hruby, J., Spath-Schwalbe, E., Born, J., Schuttler, R., Fehm, H.L., 1991. Different regulation of adrenocorticotropin and cortisol secretion in young, mentally healthy elderly and patients with senile dementia of Alzheimer's type. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 72, 272–276.
- Earle, T.L., Linden, W., Weinberg, J., 1999. Differential effects of harassment on cardiovascular and salivary cortisol stress reactivity and recovery in women and men. J. Psychosom. Res. 46, 125–141.
- Entringer, S., Kumsta, R., Hellhammer, D. H., Wadhwa, P., Wüst, S., in press. Prenatal exposure to maternal psychosocial stress and HPA axis regulation in young adults. Horm. Behav.
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A.G., Buchner, A., 2007. G*Power 3: a flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. Behav. Res. Methods 39, 175–191.
- Federenko, I.S., 2003. Einfluss genetischer Faktoren auf die endokrine, kardiovaskuläre und psychologische Stressreaktion. Eine Zwillingsstudie. Cuvillier Verlag, Göttingen.
- Federenko, I.S., Nagamine, M., Hellhammer, D.H., Wadhwa, P.D., Wüst, S., 2004. The heritability of hypothalamus pituitary adrenal axis responses to psychosocial stress is context dependent. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 89, 6244–6250.
- Follenius, M., Brandenberger, G., Hietter, B., 1982. Diurnal cortisol peaks and their relationships to meals. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 55, 757–761.
- Friedmann, B., Kindermann, W., 1989. Energy metabolism and regulatory hormones in women and men during endurance exercise. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 59, 1–9.
- Fries, E., Hellhammer, D.H., Hellhammer, J., 2006. Attenuation of the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal axis responsivity to the Trier Social Stress Test by the benzodiazepine alprazolam. Psychoneuroendocrinology 31, 1278–1288.
- Fuxe, K., Andersson, K., Eneroth, P., Harfstrand, A., Agnati, L.F., 1989. Neuroendocrine actions of nicotine and of exposure to cigarette smoke: medical implications. Psychoneuroendocrinology 14, 19–41.
- Gaab, J., Blattler, N., Menzi, T., Pabst, B., Stoyer, S., Ehlert, U., 2003. Randomized controlled evaluation of the effects of cognitive-behavioral stress management on cortisol responses to acute stress in healthy subjects. Psychoneuroendocrinology 28, 767–779.
- Gianoulakis, C., Dai, X., Brown, T., 2003. Effect of chronic alcohol consumption on the activity of the hypothalamic—pituitary adrenal axis and pituitary beta-endorphin as a function of alcohol intake, age, and gender. Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res. 27, 410–423.
- Gibson, E.L., Checkley, S., Papadopoulos, A., Poon, L., Daley, S., Wardle, J., 1999. Increased salivary cortisol reliably induced by a protein-rich midday meal. Psychosom. Med. 61, 214–224.
- Gierens, A.C., Kudielka, B.M., Wüst, S., Hellhammer, D.H., under revision. Pre-analytical aspects of laboratory salivary cortisol analysis. Psychoneuroendocrinology.
- Giordano, R., Di Vito, L., Lanfranco, F., Broglio, F., Benso, A., Gianotti, L., Grottoli, S., Ghigo, E., Arvat, E., 2001. Elderly subjects show severe impairment of dehydroepiandrosterone sulphate and reduced sensitivity of cortisol and aldosterone

- Gonzalez-Bono, E., Rohleder, N., Hellhammer, D.H., Salvador, A., Kirschbaum, C., 2002. Glucose but not protein or fat load amplifies the cortisol response to psychosocial stress. Horm. Behav. 41, 328–333.
- Greenspan, S.L., Rowe, J.W., Maitland, L.A., McAloon-Dyke, M., Elahi, D., 1993. The pituitary-adrenal glucocorticoid response is altered by gender and disease. J. Gerontol. 48, M72–M77.
- Gunnar, M.R., Connors, J., Isensee, J., 1989. Lack of stability in neonatal adrenocortical reactivity because of rapid habituation of the adrenocortical response. Dev. Psychobiol. 22, 221–233.
- Gunnar, M.R., Talge, N.M., in press. Stressor paradigms in developmental studies: what does and does not work to produce mean increases in salivary cortisol. Psychoneuroendocrinology.
- Häkkinen, K., Pakarinen, A., 1995. Acute hormonal responses to heavy resistance exercise in men and women at different ages. Int. J. Sports Med. 16, 507–513.
- Häkkinen, K., Pakarinen, A., Newton, R.U., Kraemer, W.J., 1998. Acute hormone responses to heavy resistance lower and upper extremity exercise in young versus old men. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 77, 312–319.
- Hammerfald, K., Eberle, C., Grau, M., Kinsperger, A., Zimmermann, A., Ehlert, U., Gaab, J., 2006. Persistent effects of cognitivebehavioral stress management on cortisol responses to acute stress in healthy subjects—a randomized controlled trial. Psychoneuroendocrinology 31, 333—339.
- Hardie, T.L., Moss, H.B., Vanyukov, M.M., Yao, J.K., Kirillovac, G.P., 2002. Does adverse family environment or sex matter in the salivary cortisol responses to anticipatory stress? Psychiatry Res. 112, 121–131.
- Heim, C., Mletzko, T., Purselle, D., Musselman, D.L., Nemeroff, C.B., 2008. The dexamethasone/corticotropin-releasing factor test in men with major depression: role of childhood trauma. Biol. Psychiatry 63, 398–405.
- Heim, C., Newport, D.J., Heit, S., Graham, Y.P., Wilcox, M., Bonsall, R., Miller, A.H., Nemeroff, C.B., 2000. Pituitary-adrenal and autonomic responses to stress in women after sexual and physical abuse in childhood. JAMA 284, 592–597.
- Heinrichs, M., Baumgartner, T., Kirschbaum, C., Ehlert, U., 2003. Social support and oxytocin interact to suppress cortisol and subjective responses to psychosocial stress. Biol. Psychiatry 54, 1389–1398.
- Heinrichs, M., Meinlschmidt, G., Neumann, I., Wagner, S., Kirschbaum, C., Ehlert, U., Hellhammer, D.H., 2001. Effects of suckling on hypothalamic—pituitary—adrenal axis responses to psychosocial stress in postpartum lactating women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 86, 4798–4804.
- Heinrichs, M., Neumann, I., Ehlert, U., 2002. Lactation and stress: protective effects of breast-feeding in humans. Stress 5, 195– 203.
- Hellhammer, D.H., Buchtal, J., Gutberlet, I., Kirschbaum, C., 1997. Social hierarchy and adrenocortical stress reactivity in men. Psychoneuroendocrinology 22, 643–650.
- Hellhammer, D.H., Gierens, A., Wüst, S., Kudielka, B.M., in press. Salivary cortisol as a biomarker in stress research. Psychoneuroendocrinology.
- Heuser, I., von Bardeleben, U., Boll, E., Holsboer, F., 1988. Response of ACTH and cortisol to human corticotropin-releasing hormone after short-term abstention from alcohol abuse. Biol. Psychiatry 24, 316–321.
- Heuser, I., Yassouridis, A., Holsboer, F., 1994a. The combined dexamethasone/CRH test: a refined laboratory test for psychiatric disorders. J. Psychiatr. Res. 28, 341–356.
- Heuser, I.J., Gotthardt, U., Schweiger, U., Schmider, J., Lammers, C.H., Dettling, M., Holsboer, F., 1994b. Age-associated changes of pituitary-adrenocortical hormone regulation in humans: importance of gender. Neurobiol. Aging 15, 227–231.

- Holsboer, F., 1989. Psychiatric implications of altered limbichypothalamic-pituitary-adrenocortical activity. Eur. Arch. Psychiatry Neurol. Sci. 238, 302–322.
- Holsboer, F., 2000. The corticosteroid receptor hypothesis of depression. Neuropsychopharmacology 23, 477–501.
- Holsboer, F., Barden, N., 1996. Antidepressants and hypothalamicpituitary-adrenocortical regulation. Endocr. Rev. 17, 187–205.
- Huizink, A.C., Mulder, E.J., Buitelaar, J.K., 2004. Prenatal stress and risk for psychopathology: specific effects or induction of general susceptibility? Psychol. Bull. 130, 115–142.
- Jessop, D.S., Turner-Cobb, J.M., 2008. Measurement and meaning of salivary cortisol: a focus on health and disease in children. Stress 11, 1–14.
- Jones, A., Godfrey, K.M., Wood, P., Osmond, C., Goulden, P., Phillips, D.I., 2006. Fetal growth and the adrenocortical response to psychological stress. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 91, 1868–1871.
- Kajantie, E., Eriksson, J., Barker, D.J., Forsen, T., Osmond, C., Wood, P.J., Andersson, S., Dunkel, L., Phillips, D.I., 2003. Birthsize, gestational age and adrenal function in adult life: studies of dexamethasone suppression and ACTH1-24 stimulation. Eur. J. Endocrinol. 149, 569–575.
- Kajantie, E., Phillips, D.I., 2006. The effects of sex and hormonal status on the physiological response to acute psychosocial stress. Psychoneuroendocrinology 31, 151–178.
- Kammerer, M., Adams, D., von Castelberg, B., Glover, V., 2002. Pregnant women become insensitive to cold stress. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2, 8.
- Kearney, T., Robinson, S., Johnston, D.G., 2000. Isolated corticotropin deficiency in chronic alcoholism. J. R. Soc. Med. 93, 15–17.
- Khalfa, S., Bella, S.D., Roy, M., Peretz, I., Lupien, S.J., 2003. Effects of relaxing music on salivary cortisol level after psychological stress. Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 999, 374–376.
- Killgore, W.D., Yurgelun-Todd, D.A., 2001. Sex differences in amygdala activation during the perception of facial affect. Neuroreport 12, 2543–2547.
- Kirschbaum, C., Bartussek, D., Strasburger, C.J., 1992a. Cortisol responses to psychological stress and correlations with personality traits. Pers. Individ. Differ. 13, 1353–1357.
- Kirschbaum, C., Gonzalez Bono, E., Rohleder, N., Gessner, C., Pirke, K.M., Salvador, A., Hellhammer, D.H., 1997. Effects of fasting and glucose load on free cortisol responses to stress and nicotine. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 82, 1101–1105.
- Kirschbaum, C., Hellhammer, D.H., 1989. Salivary cortisol in psychobiological research: an overview. Neuropsychobiology 22, 150–169.
- Kirschbaum, C., Hellhammer, D.H., 1994. Salivary cortisol in psychoneuroendocrine research: recent developments and applications. Psychoneuroendocrinology 19, 313–333.
- Kirschbaum, C., Hellhammer, D.H., 2007. Salivary cortisol. In: Fink, G. (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Stress, 2nd revised ed., vol. 3. Academic Press, Oxford, pp. 405–409.
- Kirschbaum, C., Klauer, T., Filipp, S.H., Hellhammer, D.H., 1995a. Sex-specific effects of social support on cortisol and subjective responses to acute psychological stress. Psychosom. Med. 57, 23–31.
- Kirschbaum, C., Kudielka, B.M., Gaab, J., Schommer, N.C., Hellhammer, D.H., 1999. Impact of gender, menstrual cycle phase, and oral contraceptives on the activity of the hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal axis. Psychosom. Med. 61, 154–162.
- Kirschbaum, C., Pirke, K.M., Hellhammer, D.H., 1993a. The 'Trier Social Stress Test'—a tool for investigating psychobiological stress responses in a laboratory setting. Neuropsychobiology 28, 76–81.
- Kirschbaum, C., Pirke, K.M., Hellhammer, D.H., 1995b. Preliminary evidence for reduced cortisol responsivity to psychological stress in women using oral contraceptive medication. Psychoneuroendocrinology 20, 509–514.
- Kirschbaum, C., Platte, P., Pirke, K.M., Hellhammer, D., 1996a. Adrenocortical activation following stressful exercise: further

evidence for attenuated free cortisol responses in women using oral contraceptives. Stress Med. 12, 137–143.

- Kirschbaum, C., Prüssner, J.C., Stone, A.A., Federenko, I., Gaab, J., Lintz, D., Schommer, N., Hellhammer, D.H., 1995c. Persistent high cortisol responses to repeated psychological stress in a subpopulation of healthy men. Psychosom. Med. 57, 468–474.
- Kirschbaum, C., Scherer, G., Strasburger, C.J., 1994. Pituitary and adrenal hormone responses to pharmacological, physical, and psychological stimulation in habitual smokers and nonsmokers. Clin. Invest. 72, 804–810.
- Kirschbaum, C., Schommer, N., Federenko, I., Gaab, J., Neumann, O., Oellers, M., Rohleder, N., Untiedt, A., Hanker, J., Pirke, K.M., Hellhammer, D.H., 1996b. Short-term estradiol treatment enhances pituitary-adrenal axis and sympathetic responses to psychosocial stress in healthy young men. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 81, 3639–3643.
- Kirschbaum, C., Strasburger, C.J., Langkrär, J., 1993b. Attenuated cortisol response to psychological stress but not to CRH or ergometry in young habitual smokers. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav. 44, 527–531.
- Kirschbaum, C., Wüst, S., Faig, H.G., Hellhammer, D.H., 1992b. Heritability of cortisol responses to human corticotropin-releasing hormone, ergometry, and psychological stress in humans. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 75, 1526–1530.
- Kirschbaum, C., Wüst, S., Hellhammer, D., 1992c. Consistent sex differences in cortisol responses to psychological stress. Psychosom. Med. 54, 648–657.
- Kirschbaum, C., Wüst, S., Strasburger, C.J., 1992d. 'Normal' cigarette smoking increases free cortisol in habitual smokers. Life Sci. 50, 435–442.
- Kley, H.K., Nieschlag, E., Kruskemper, H.L., 1975. Age dependence of plasma oestrogen response to HCG and ACTH in men. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenh) 79, 95–101.
- Komesaroff, P.A., Esler, M.D., Sudhir, K., 1999. Estrogen supplementation attenuates glucocorticoid and catecholamine responses to mental stress in perimenopausal women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 84, 606–610.
- Komesaroff, P.A., Fullerton, M., Esler, M.D., Jennings, G., Sudhir, K., 2002. Oestrogen supplementation attenuates responses to psychological stress in elderly men rendered hypogonadal after treatment for prostate cancer. Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf.) 56, 745–753.
- Kraemer, R.R., Blair, S., Kraemer, G.R., Castracane, V.D., 1989. Effects of treadmill running on plasma beta-endorphin, corticotropin, and cortisol levels in male and female 10K runners. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 58, 845–851.
- Kraemer, W.J., Häkkinen, K., Newton, R.U., McCormick, M., Nindl, B.C., Volek, J.S., Gotshalk, L.A., Fleck, S.J., Campbell, W.W., Gordon, S.E., Farrell, P.A., Evans, W.J., 1998. Acute hormonal responses to heavy resistance exercise in younger and older men. Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 77, 206–211.
- Kraemer, W.J., Häkkinen, K., Newton, R.U., Nindl, B.C., Volek, J.S., McCormick, M., Gotshalk, L.A., Gordon, S.E., Fleck, S.J., Campbell, W.W., Putukian, M., Evans, W.J., 1999. Effects of heavyresistance training on hormonal response patterns in younger vs. older men. J. Appl. Physiol. 87, 982–992.
- Kudielka, B.M., Bellingrath, S., Hellhammer, D.H., 2006a. Cortisol in burnout and vital exhaustion: an overview. G. Ital. Med. Lav. Ergon. [Appl. Psychol. Work Rehabil. Med.] 28, 34–42.
- Kudielka, B.M., Buske-Kirschbaum, A., Hellhammer, D.H., Kirschbaum, C., 2004a. HPA axis responses to laboratory psychosocial stress in healthy elderly adults, younger adults, and children: impact of age and gender. Psychoneuroendocrinology 29, 83–98.
- Kudielka, B.M., Fischer, J.E., Metzenthin, P., Helfricht, S., Preckel, D., von Känel, R., 2007a. No effect of 5-day treatment with acetylsalicylic acid (aspirin) or the beta-blocker propranolol (inderal) on free cortisol responses to acute psychosocial stress:

a randomized double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Neuropsychobiology 56, 159–166.

- Kudielka, B.M., Hellhammer, D.H., Kirschbaum, C., 2007b. Sex differences in human stress response. In: Fink, G. (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Stress, 2nd revised ed., vol. 3. Academic Press, Oxford, pp. 469–473.
- Kudielka, B.M., Hellhammer, D.H., Kirschbaum, C., 2007c. Ten years of research with the Trier Social Stress Test (TSST)—revisited. In: Harmon-Jones, E., Winkielman, P. (Eds.), Social Neuroscience: Integrating Biological and Psychological Explanations of Social Behavior. The Guilford Press, New York, (Chapter 54), pp. 56–83.
- Kudielka, B.M., Hellhammer, J., Hellhammer, D.H., Wolf, O.T., Pirke, K.M., Varadi, E., Pilz, J., Kirschbaum, C., 1998. Sex differences in endocrine and psychological responses to psychosocial stress in healthy elderly subjects and the impact of a 2-week dehydroepiandrosterone treatment. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 83, 1756–1761.
- Kudielka, B.M., Kirschbaum, C., 2005. Sex differences in HPA axis responses to stress: a review. Biol. Psychol. 69, 113–132.
- Kudielka, B.M., Schmidt-Reinwald, A.K., Hellhammer, D.H., Kirschbaum, C., 1999. Psychological and endocrine responses to psychosocial stress and dexamethasone/corticotropin-releasing hormone in healthy postmenopausal women and young controls: the impact of age and a two-week estradiol treatment. Neuroendocrinology 70, 422–430.
- Kudielka, B.M., Schmidt-Reinwald, A.K., Hellhammer, D.H., Schürmeyer, T., Kirschbaum, C., 2000. Psychosocial stress and HPA functioning: no evidence for a reduced resilience in healthy elderly men. Stress 3, 229–240.
- Kudielka, B.M., Schommer, N.C., Hellhammer, D.H., Kirschbaum, C., 2004b. Acute HPA axis responses, heart rate, and mood changes to psychosocial stress (TSST) in humans at different times of day. Psychoneuroendocrinology 29, 983–992.
- Kudielka, B.M., von Känel, R., Preckel, D., Zgraggen, L., Mischler, K., Fischer, J.E., 2006b. Exhaustion is associated with reduced habituation of free cortisol responses to repeated acute psychosocial stress. Biol. Psychol. 72, 147–153.
- Kudielka, B.M., Wüst, S., Kirschbaum, C., Hellhammer, D.H., 2007d. Trier Social Stress Test. In: Fink, G. (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Stress, 2nd revised ed., vol. 3. Academic Press, Oxford, pp. 776–781.
- Kumsta, R., Entringer, S., Hellhammer, D.H., Wüst, S., 2007a. Cortisol and ACTH responses to psychosocial stress are modulated by corticosteroid binding globulin levels. Psychoneuroendocrinology 32, 1153–1157.
- Kumsta, R., Entringer, S., Koper, J.W., van Rossum, E.F., Hellhammer, D.H., Wüst, S., 2007b. Sex specific associations between common glucocorticoid receptor gene variants and hypothalamus—pituitary—adrenal axis responses to psychosocial stress. Biol. Psychiatry 62, 863—869.
- Künzel, H.E., Binder, E.B., Nickel, T., Ising, M., Fuchs, B., Majer, M., Pfennig, A., Ernst, G., Kern, N., Schmid, D.A., Uhr, M., Holsboer, F., Modell, S., 2003. Pharmacological and nonpharmacological factors influencing hypothalamic—pituitary—adrenocortical axis reactivity in acutely depressed psychiatric in-patients, measured by the Dex-CRH test. Neuropsychopharmacology 28, 2169–2178.
- Lane, J.D., Adcock, R.A., Williams, R.B., Kuhn, C.M., 1990. Caffeine effects on cardiovascular and neuroendocrine responses to acute psychosocial stress and their relationship to level of habitual caffeine consumption. Psychosom. Med. 52, 320–336.
- Lane, J.D., Pieper, C.F., Phillips-Bute, B.G., Bryant, J.E., Kuhn, C.M., 2002. Caffeine affects cardiovascular and neuroendocrine activation at work and home. Psychosom. Med. 64, 595–603.
- Lashansky, G., Saenger, P., Fishman, K., Gautier, T., Mayes, D., Berg, G., Di Martino-Nardi, J., Reiter, E., 1991. Normative data for adrenal steroidogenesis in a healthy pediatric population: ageand sex-related changes after adrenocorticotropin stimulation. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 73, 674–686.

- Lindheim, S.R., Legro, R.S., Bernstein, L., Stanczyk, F.Z., Vijod, M.A., Presser, S.C., Lobo, R.A., 1992. Behavioral stress responses in premenopausal and postmenopausal women and the effects of estrogen. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 167, 1831–1836.
- Lindheim, S.R., Legro, R.S., Morris, R.S., Wong, I.L., Tran, D.Q., Vijod, M.A., Stanczyk, F.Z., Lobo, R.A., 1994. The effect of progestins on behavioral stress responses in postmenopausal women. J. Soc. Gynecol. Invest. 1, 79–83.
- Lindsay, J.R., Nieman, L.K., 2005. The hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal axis in pregnancy: challenges in disease detection and treatment. Endocr. Rev. 26, 775–799.
- Liu, J.H., Rasmussen, D.D., Rivier, J., Vale, W., Yen, S.S., 1987. Pituitary responses to synthetic corticotropin-releasing hormone: absence of modulatory effects by estrogen and progestin. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 157, 1387–1391.
- Lovallo, W.R., al'Absi, M., Blick, K., Whitsett, T.L., Wilson, M.F., 1996. Stress-like adrenocorticotropin responses to caffeine in young healthy men. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav. 55, 365–369.
- Lovallo, W.R., Dickensheets, S.L., Myers, D.A., Thomas, T.L., Nixon, S.J., 2000. Blunted stress cortisol response in abstinent alcoholic and polysubstance-abusing men. Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res. 24, 651–658.
- Lovallo, W.R., Farag, N.H., Vincent, A.S., Thomas, T.L., Wilson, M.F., 2006. Cortisol responses to mental stress, exercise, and meals following caffeine intake in men and women. Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav. 83, 441–447.
- Lovallo, W.R., Whitsett, T.L., al'Absi, M., Sung, B.H., Vincent, A.S., Wilson, M.F., 2005. Caffeine stimulation of cortisol secretion across the waking hours in relation to caffeine intake levels. Psychosom. Med. 67, 734–739.
- Luecken, L.J., 1998. Childhood attachment and loss experiences affect adult cardiovascular and cortisol function. Psychosom. Med. 60, 765–772.
- Luecken, L.J., 2000. Parental caring and loss during childhood and adult cortisol responses to stress. Psychol. Health 15, 841–851.
- Luecken, L.J., Appelhans, B.M., 2006. Early parental loss and salivary cortisol in young adulthood: the moderating role of family environment. Dev. Psychopathol. 18, 295–308.
- Luecken, L.J., Lemery, K.S., 2004. Early caregiving and physiological stress responses. Clin. Psychol. Rev. 24, 171–191.
- Luger, A., Deuster, P.A., Kyle, S.B., Gallucci, W.T., Montgomery, L.C., Gold, P.W., Loriaux, D.L., Chrousos, G.P., 1987. Acute hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal responses to the stress of treadmill exercise Physiologic adaptations to physical training. N. Engl. J. Med. 316, 1309–1315.
- Luisi, S., Tonetti, A., Bernardi, F., Casarosa, E., Florio, P., Monteleone, P., Gemignani, R., Petraglia, F., Luisi, M., Genazzani, A.R., 1998. Effect of acute corticotropin releasing factor on pituitary-adrenocortical responsiveness in elderly women and men. J. Endocrinol. Invest. 21, 449–453.
- MacKenzie, T., Comi, R., Sluss, P., Keisari, R., Manwar, S., Kim, J., Larson, R., Baron, J.A., 2007. Metabolic and hormonal effects of caffeine: randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled crossover trial. Metabolism 56, 1694–1698.
- Maheu, F.S., Joober, R., Lupien, S.J., 2005. Declarative memory after stress in humans: differential involvement of the betaadrenergic and corticosteroid systems. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 90, 1697–1704.
- Makatsori, A., Duncko, R., Moncek, F., Loder, I., Katina, S., Jezova, D., 2004. Modulation of neuroendocrine response and non-verbal behavior during psychosocial stress in healthy volunteers by the glutamate release-inhibiting drug lamotrigine. Neuroendocrinology 79, 34–42.
- Martinez-Taboada, V., Bartolome, M.J., Amado, J.A., Blanco, R., Garcia-Unzueta, M.T., Rodriguez-Valverde, V., Lopez-Hoyos, M., 2002. Changes in peripheral blood lymphocyte subsets in elderly subjects are associated with an impaired function of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis. Mech. Ageing Dev. 123, 1477–1486.

- Mastorakos, G., Ilias, I., 2003. Maternal and fetal hypothalamic pituitary—adrenal axes during pregnancy and postpartum. Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 997, 136—149.
- Matta, S.G., Fu, Y., Valentine, J.D., Sharp, B.M., 1998. Response of the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis to nicotine. Psychoneuroendocrinology 23, 103–113.
- McLean, M., Bisits, A., Davies, J., Woods, R., Lowry, P., Smith, R., 1995. A placental clock controlling the length of human pregnancy. Nat. Med. 1, 460–463.
- McRae, A.L., Saladin, M.E., Brady, K.T., Upadhyaya, H., Back, S.E., Timmerman, M.A., 2006. Stress reactivity: biological and subjective responses to the cold pressor and Trier Social stressors. Hum. Psychopharmacol. 21, 377–385.
- Melamed, S., Shirom, A., Toker, S., Berliner, S., Shapira, I., 2006. Burnout and risk of cardiovascular disease: evidence, possible causal paths, and promising research directions. Psychol. Bull. 132, 327–353.
- Mischler, K., Fischer, J.E., Zgraggen, L., Kudielka, B.M., Preckel, D., von Känel, R., 2005. The effect of repeated acute mental stress on habituation and recovery responses in hemoconcentration and blood cells in healthy men. Life Sci. 77, 1166–1179.
- Moore, D.E., Kawagoe, S., Davajan, V., Nakamura, R.M., Mishell, D.R., 1978. An in vivo system in man for quantitation of estrogenicity. II. Pharmacologic changes in binding capacity of serum corticosteroid-binding globulin induced by conjugated estrogens, mestranol, and ethinyl estradiol. Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol. 130, 482–486.
- Munro, C.A., Oswald, L.M., Weerts, E.M., McCaul, M.E., Wand, G.S., 2005. Hormone responses to social stress in abstinent alcoholdependent subjects and social drinkers with no history of alcohol dependence. Alcohol. Clin. Exp. Res. 29, 1133–1138.
- Nicolson, N., Storms, C., Ponds, R., Sulon, J., 1997. Salivary cortisol levels and stress reactivity in human aging. J. Gerontol. A: Biol. Sci. Med. Sci. 52, M68–M75.
- Nikisch, G., Mathe, A.A., Czernik, A., Thiele, J., Bohner, J., Eap, C.B., Agren, H., Baumann, P., 2005. Long-term citalopram administration reduces responsiveness of HPA axis in patients with major depression: relationship with S-citalopram concentrations in plasma and cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and clinical response. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 181, 751–760.
- O'Connor, P.J., Corrigan, D.L., 1987. Influence of short-term cycling on salivary cortisol levels. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 19, 224–228.
- Ohashi, M., Fujio, N., Kato, K., Nawata, H., Ibayashi, H., 1986a. Aging is without effect on the pituitary-adrenal axis in men. Gerontology 32, 335–339.
- Ohashi, M., Kato, K., Nawata, H., Ibayashi, H., 1986b. Adrenocortical responsiveness to graded ACTH infusions in normal young and elderly human subjects. Gerontology 32, 43–51.
- Otte, C., Hart, S., Neylan, T.C., Marmar, C.R., Yaffe, K., Mohr, D.C., 2005. A meta-analysis of cortisol response to challenge in human aging: importance of gender. Psychoneuroendocrinology 30, 80–91.
- Otte, C., Yassouridis, A., Jahn, H., Maass, P., Stober, N., Wiedemann, K., Kellner, M., 2003. Mineralocorticoid receptor-mediated inhibition of the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal axis in aged humans. J. Gerontol. A: Biol. Sci. Med. Sci. 58, B900–905.
- Ouellet-Morin, I., Boivin, M., Dionne, G., Lupien, S.J., Arsenault, L., Barr, R.G., Perusse, D., Tremblay, R.E., 2008. Variations in heritability of cortisol reactivity to stress as a function of early familial adversity among 19-month-old twins. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 65, 211–218.
- Pariante, C.M., Miller, A.H., 2001. Glucocorticoid receptors in major depression: relevance to pathophysiology and treatment. Biol. Psychiatry 49, 391–404.
- Pariante, C.M., Papadopoulos, A.S., Poon, L., Cleare, A.J., Checkley, S.A., English, J., Kerwin, R.W., Lightman, S., 2004. Four days of citalopram increase suppression of cortisol secretion by prednisolone in healthy volunteers. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 177, 200–206.

- Parker Jr., C.R., Slayden, S.M., Azziz, R., Crabbe, S.L., Hines, G.A., Boots, L.R., Bae, S., 2000. Effects of aging on adrenal function in the human: responsiveness and sensitivity of adrenal androgens and cortisol to adrenocorticotropin in premenopausal and postmenopausal women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 85, 48–54.
- Parker, L., Gral, T., Perrigo, V., Skowksy, R., 1981. Decreased adrenal androgen sensitivity to ACTH during aging. Metabolism 30, 601–604.
- Patchev, V.K., Hayashi, S., Orikasa, C., Almeida, O.F., 1995. Implications of estrogen-dependent brain organization for gender differences in hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal regulation. FASEB J. 9, 419–423.
- Pavlov, E.P., Harman, S.M., Chrousos, G.P., Loriaux, D.L., Blackman, M.R., 1986. Responses of plasma adrenocorticotropin, cortisol, and dehydroepiandrosterone to ovine corticotropin-releasing hormone in healthy aging men. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 62, 767–772.
- Powers, S.I., Pietromonaco, P.R., Gunlicks, M., Sayer, A., 2006. Dating couples' attachment styles and patterns of cortisol reactivity and recovery in response to a relationship conflict. J. Pers. Soc. Psychol. 90, 613–628.
- Pruessner, J.C., Gaab, J., Hellhammer, D.H., Lintz, D., Schommer, N., Kirschbaum, C., 1997. Increasing correlations between personality traits and cortisol stress responses obtained by data aggregation. Psychoneuroendocrinology 22, 615–625.
- Quigley, M.E., Yen, S.S., 1979. A mid-day surge in cortisol levels. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 49, 945–947.
- Quinlan, P., Lane, J., Aspinall, L., 1997. Effects of hot tea, coffee and water ingestion on physiological responses and mood: the role of caffeine, water and beverage type. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 134, 164–173.
- Quirin, M., Pruessner, J.C., Kuhl, J., 2008. HPA system regulation and adult attachment anxiety: individual differences in reactive and awakening cortisol. Psychoneuroendocrinology 33, 581–590.
- Rasmuson, S., Nasman, B., Eriksson, S., Carlstrom, K., Olsson, T., 1998. Adrenal responsivity in normal aging and mild to moderate Alzheimer's disease. Biol. Psychiatry 43, 401–407.
- Redwine, L.S., Altemus, M., Leong, Y.M., Carter, C.S., 2001. Lymphocyte responses to stress in postpartum women: relationship to vagal tone. Psychoneuroendocrinology 26, 241–251.
- Rhodes, M.E., Rubin, R.T., 1999. Functional sex differences ('sexual diergism') of central nervous system cholinergic systems, vasopressin, and hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis activity in mammals: a selective review. Brain Res. Brain Res. Rev. 30, 135–152.
- Rinne, T., de Kloet, E.R., Wouters, L., Goekoop, J.G., de Rijk, R.H., van den Brink, W., 2003. Fluvoxamine reduces responsiveness of HPA axis in adult female BPD patients with a history of sustained childhood abuse. Neuropsychopharmacology 28, 126–132.
- Roberts, N.A., Barton, R.N., Horan, M.A., 1990. Ageing and the sensitivity of the adrenal gland to physiological doses of ACTH in man. J. Endocrinol. 126, 507-513.
- Rohleder, N., Kirschbaum, C., 2006. The hypothalamic—pituitary adrenal (HPA) axis in habitual smokers. Int. J. Psychophysiol. 59, 236–243.
- Rohleder, N., Kirschbaum, C., 2007. Effects of nutrition on neuroendocrine stress responses. Curr. Opin. Clin. Nutr. Metab. Care 10, 504–510.
- Rohleder, N., Kudielka, B.M., Hellhammer, D.H., Wolf, J.M., Kirschbaum, C., 2002. Age and sex steroid-related changes in glucocorticoid sensitivity of pro-inflammatory cytokine production after psychosocial stress. J. Neuroimmunol. 126, 69–77.
- Rohleder, N., Schommer, N.C., Hellhammer, D.H., Engel, R., Kirschbaum, C., 2001. Sex differences in glucocorticoid sensitivity of proinflammatory cytokine production after psychosocial stress. Psychosom. Med. 63, 966–972.
- Rohleder, N., Wolf, J.M., Piel, M., Kirschbaum, C., 2003. Impact of oral contraceptive use on glucocorticoid sensitivity of

pro-inflammatory cytokine production after psychosocial stress. Psychoneuroendocrinology 28, 261–273.

- Rosecrans, J.A., Karin, L.D., 1998. Effects of nicotine on the hypothalamic-pituitary-axis (HPA) and immune function: introduction to the Sixth Nicotine Round Table Satellite, American Society of Addiction Medicine Nicotine Dependence Meeting, November 15, 1997. Psychoneuroendocrinology 23, 95–102.
- Sapolsky, R.M., Krey, L.C., McEwen, B.S., 1986. The neuroendocrinology of stress and aging: the glucocorticoid cascade hypothesis. Endocr. Rev. 7, 284–301.
- Schlotz, W., Kumsta, R., Layes, I., Entringer, S., Jones, A., Wüst, S., 2008. Covariance between psychological and endocrine responses to pharmacological challenge and psychosocial stress: a question of timing. Psychosom. Med. 70, 787–796.
- Schommer, N.C., Hellhammer, D.H., Kirschbaum, C., 2003. Dissociation between reactivity of the hypothalamus—pituitary—adrenal axis and the sympathetic—adrenal—medullary system to repeated psychosocial stress. Psychosom. Med. 65, 450–460.
- Schüle, C., Baghai, T., Zwanzger, P., Ella, R., Eser, D., Padberg, F., Möller, H.J., Rupprecht, R., 2003. Attenuation of hypothalamic– pituitary–adrenocortical hyperactivity in depressed patients by mirtazapine. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 166, 271–275.
- Schulte, H.M., Weisner, D., Allolio, B., 1990. The corticotrophin releasing hormone test in late pregnancy: lack of adrenocorticotrophin and cortisol response. Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf.) 33, 99–106.
- Schürmeyer, T., Graff, J., Senge, T., Nieschlag, E., 1986. Effect of oestrogen or cyproterone acetate treatment on adrenocortical function in prostate carcinoma patients. Acta Endocrinol. (Copenh) 111, 360–367.
- Seeman, T.E., Robbins, R.J., 1994. Aging and hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal response to challenge in humans. Endocr. Rev. 15, 233-260.
- Seeman, T.E., Singer, B., Wilkinson, C.W., McEwen, B., 2001. Gender differences in age-related changes in HPA axis reactivity. Psychoneuroendocrinology 26, 225–240.
- Shepard, J.D., al'Absi, M., Whitsett, T.L., Passey, R.B., Lovallo, W.R., 2000. Additive pressor effects of caffeine and stress in male medical students at risk for hypertension. Am. J. Hypertens. 13, 475–481.
- Shors, T.J., Chua, C., Falduto, J., 2001. Sex differences and opposite effects of stress on dendritic spine density in the male versus female hippocampus. J. Neurosci. 21, 6292–6297.
- Slag, M.F., Ahmad, M., Gannon, M.C., Nuttall, F.Q., 1981. Meal stimulation of cortisol secretion: a protein induced effect. Metabolism 30, 1104–1108.
- Slayden, S.M., Crabbe, L., Bae, S., Potter, H.D., Azziz, R., Parker Jr., C.R., 1998. The effect of 17 beta-estradiol on adrenocortical sensitivity, responsiveness, and steroidogenesis in postmenopausal women. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 83, 519–524.
- Smith, R.E., Maguire, J.A., Stein-Oakley, A.N., Sasano, H., Takahashi, K., Fukushima, K., Krozowski, Z.S., 1996. Localization of 11 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type II in human epithelial tissues. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 81, 3244–3248.
- Sorocco, K.H., Lovallo, W.R., Vincent, A.S., Collins, F.L., 2006. Blunted hypothalamic—pituitary—adrenocortical axis responsivity to stress in persons with a family history of alcoholism. Int. J. Psychophysiol. 59, 210–217.
- Steptoe, A., Fieldman, G., Evans, O., Perry, L., 1996. Cardiovascular risk and responsivity to mental stress: the influence of age, gender and risk factors. J. Cardiovasc. Risk 3, 83–93.
- Steptoe, A., Gibson, E.L., Vuononvirta, R., Williams, E.D., Hamer, M., Rycroft, J.A., Erusalimsky, J.D., Wardle, J., 2007. The effects of tea on psychophysiological stress responsivity and post-stress recovery: a randomised double-blind trial. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 190, 81–89.
- Stroud, L.R., Salovey, P., Epel, E.S., 2002. Sex differences in stress responses: social rejection versus achievement stress. Biol. Psychiatry 52, 318–327.

- Sutton, S.W., Behan, D.P., Lahrichi, S.L., Kaiser, R., Corrigan, A., Lowry, P., Potter, E., Perrin, M.H., Rivier, J., Vale, W.W., 1995. Ligand requirements of the human corticotropin-releasing factorbinding protein. Endocrinology 136, 1097–1102.
- Tersman, Z., Collins, A., Eneroth, P., 1991. Cardiovascular responses to psychological and physiological stressors during the menstrual cycle. Psychosom. Med. 53, 185–197.
- Thuma, J.R., Gilders, R., Verdun, M., Loucks, A.B., 1995. Circadian rhythm of cortisol confounds cortisol responses to exercise: implications for future research. J. Appl. Physiol. 78, 1657–1664.
- Traustadottir, T., Bosch, P.R., Cantu, T., Matt, K.S., 2004. Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis response and recovery from highintensity exercise in women: effects of aging and fitness. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 89, 3248–3254.
- Tsigos, C., Chrousos, G.P., 1994. Physiology of the hypothalamic pituitary—adrenal axis in health and dysregulation in psychiatric and autoimmune disorders. Endocrinol. Metab. Clin. North Am. 23, 451–466.
- Tsigos, C., Chrousos, G.P., 2002. Hypothalamic—pituitary—adrenal axis, neuroendocrine factors and stress. J. Psychosom. Res. 53, 865–871.
- Tsubouchi, H., Shimoya, K., Hayashi, S., Toda, M., Morimoto, K., Murata, Y., 2006. Effect of coffee intake on blood flow and maternal stress during the third trimester of pregnancy. Int. J. Gynaecol. Obstet. 92, 19–22.
- Tu, M.T., Lupien, S.J., Walker, C.D., 2006. Multiparity reveals the blunting effect of breastfeeding on physiological reactivity to psychological stress. J. Neuroendocrinol. 18, 494–503.
- Tunn, S., Mollmann, H., Barth, J., Derendorf, H., Krieg, M., 1992. Simultaneous measurement of cortisol in serum and saliva after different forms of cortisol administration. Clin. Chem. 38, 1491–1494.
- Uhart, M., Oswald, L., McCaul, M.E., Chong, R., Wand, G.S., 2006. Hormonal responses to psychological stress and family history of alcoholism. Neuropsychopharmacology 31, 2255–2263.
- van Uum, S.H., Walker, B.R., Hermus, A.R., Sweep, C.G., Smits, P., de Leeuw, P.W., Lenders, J.W., 2002. Effect of glycyrrhetinic acid on 11 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase activity in normotensive and hypertensive subjects. Clin. Sci. (Lond.) 102, 203–211.
- Vermeulen, A., Deslypere, J.P., Schelfhout, W., Verdonck, L., Rubens, R., 1982. Adrenocortical function in old age: response to acute adrenocorticotropin stimulation. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 54, 187–191.
- Vgontzas, A.N., Bixler, E.O., Wittman, A.M., Zachman, K., Lin, H.M., Vela-Bueno, A., Kales, A., Chrousos, G.P., 2001. Middle-aged men show higher sensitivity of sleep to the arousing effects of corticotropin-releasing hormone than young men: clinical implications. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 86, 1489–1495.
- Vining, R.F., McGinley, R.A., Maksvytis, J.J., Ho, K.Y., 1983. Salivary cortisol: a better measure of adrenal cortical function than serum cortisol. Ann. Clin. Biochem. 20 (Pt 6), 329–335.
- von Känel, R., Kudielka, B.M., Preckel, D., Hanebuth, D., Fischer, J.E., 2006. Delayed response and lack of habituation in plasma interleukin-6 to acute mental stress in men. Brain Behav. Immun. 20, 40–48.
- von Känel, R., Preckel, D., Zgraggen, L., Mischler, K., Kudielka, B.M., Haeberli, A., Fischer, J.E., 2004. The effect of natural habituation on coagulation responses to acute mental stress and recovery in men. Thromb. Haemost. 92, 1327–1335.
- Waltman, C., Blackman, M.R., Chrousos, G.P., Riemann, C., Harman, S.M., 1991. Spontaneous and glucocorticoid-inhibited adrenocorticotropic hormone and cortisol secretion are similar in healthy young and old men. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 73, 495–502.
- Wang, J., Korczykowski, M., Rao, H., Fan, Y., Pluta, J., Gur, R.C., McEwen, B.S., Detre, J.A., 2007. Gender difference in neural response to psychological stress. Soc. Cogn. Affect Neurosci. 2, 227–239.

- Ward, A.M., Syddall, H.E., Wood, P.J., Chrousos, G.P., Phillips, D.I., 2004. Fetal programming of the hypothalamic—pituitary—adrenal (HPA) axis: low birth weight and central HPA regulation. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 89, 1227–1233.
- Weidenfeld, J., Bodoff, M., Saphier, D., Brenner, T., 1989. Further studies on the stimulatory action of nicotine on adrenocortical function in the rat. Neuroendocrinology 50, 132–138.
- Weinstock, M., 2005. The potential influence of maternal stress hormones on development and mental health of the offspring. Brain Behav. Immun. 19, 296–308.
- Wiegratz, I., Kutschera, E., Lee, J.H., Moore, C., Mellinger, U., Winkler, U.H., Kuhl, H., 2003. Effect of four different oral contraceptives on various sex hormones and serum-binding globulins. Contraception 67, 25–32.
- Wilkinson, C.W., Peskind, E.R., Raskind, M.A., 1997. Decreased hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis sensitivity to cortisol feedback inhibition in human aging. Neuroendocrinology 65, 79–90.
- Wittert, G.A., Stewart, D.E., Graves, M.P., Ellis, M.J., Evans, M.J., Wells, J.E., Donald, R.A., Espiner, E.A., 1991. Plasma corticotrophin releasing factor and vasopressin responses to exercise in normal man. Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf.) 35, 311–317.
- Wolf, O.T., Schommer, N.C., Hellhammer, D.H., McEwen, B.S., Kirschbaum, C., 2001. The relationship between stress induced

cortisol levels and memory differs between men and women. Psychoneuroendocrinology 26, 711-720.

- Wüst, S., Entringer, S., Federenko, I.S., Schlotz, W., Hellhammer, D.H., 2005a. Birth weight is associated with salivary cortisol responses to psychosocial stress in adult life. Psychoneuroendocrinology 30, 591–598.
- Wüst, S., Federenko, I.S., van Rossum, E.F., Koper, J.W., Hellhammer, D.H., 2005b. Habituation of cortisol responses to repeated psychosocial stress-further characterization and impact of genetic factors. Psychoneuroendocrinology 30, 199–211.
- Wüst, S., Federenko, I.S., van Rossum, E.F., Koper, J.W., Kumsta, R., Entringer, S., Hellhammer, D.H., 2004a. A psychobiological perspective on genetic determinants of hypothalamus-pituitaryadrenal axis activity. Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 1032, 52–62.
- Wüst, S., Van Rossum, E.F., Federenko, I.S., Koper, J.W., Kumsta, R., Hellhammer, D.H., 2004b. Common polymorphisms in the glucocorticoid receptor gene are associated with adrenocortical responses to psychosocial stress. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 89, 565–573.
- Zimmermann, U., Spring, K., Kunz-Ebrecht, S.R., Uhr, M., Wittchen, H.U., Holsboer, F., 2004. Effect of ethanol on hypothalamic– pituitary–adrenal system response to psychosocial stress in sons of alcohol-dependent fathers. Neuropsychopharmacology 29, 1156–1165.